**Patient-reported outcome measures**

**Stakeholder interviews**

Prepared on behalf of the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care

By Dr Kathryn Williams and Cristina Thompson, Australian Health Services Research Institute, University of Wollongong

This report is based on interviews conducted in mid-2017



Published by the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care  
Level 5, 255 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000

Phone: (02) 9126 3600  
Fax: (02) 9126 3613

Email: mail@safetyandquality.gov.au   
Website: www.safetyandquality.gov.au

ISBN: 978-1-925665-58-1

© Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2018

All material and work produced by the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (the Commission) is protected by copyright. The Commission reserves the right to set out the terms and conditions for the use of such material.

As far as practicable, material for which the copyright is owned by a third party will be clearly labelled. The Commission has made all reasonable efforts to ensure that this material has been reproduced in this publication with the full consent of the copyright owners.

With the exception of any material protected by a trademark, any content provided by third parties and where otherwise noted, all material presented in this publication is licensed under a [Creative Commons Attribution–NonCommercial–NoDerivatives 4.0 International licence](http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Creative Commons Licence

Enquiries about the licence and any use of this publication are welcome and can be sent to [communications@safetyandquality.gov.au](mailto:communications@safetyandquality.gov.au).

The Commission’s preference is that you attribute this publication (and any material sourced from it) using the following citation:

Williams K and Thompson C, Patient-reported outcome measures: Stakeholder Interviews. Sydney: ACSQHC; 2018

**Disclaimer**

The content of this document is published in good faith by the Commission for information purposes. The document is not intended to provide guidance on particular healthcare choices. You should contact your health care provider for information or advice on particular healthcare choices.

This document includes the views or recommendations of its authors and third parties. Publication of this document by the Commission does not necessarily reflect the views of the Commission, or indicate a commitment to a particular course of action. The Commission does not accept any legal liability for any injury, loss or damage incurred by the use of, or reliance on, this document.

**Preface**

This is the third in a three part series of reports presenting current evidence on patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs). It presents findings from systematic analysis of 27 in-depth interviews with Australian and international experts and key stakeholders from each Australian state and territory. The intention was to elicit experiences with, and views on, the use of PROMs to improve the safety and quality of health services. The interviews took place in mid-2017.

PROMs are questionnaires which patients complete. They ask for the patient’s assessment of how health services and interventions have, over time, affected their quality of life, daily functioning, symptom severity, and perceived health status. PROMs help understand which healthcare interventions make a difference to people’s lives and in which circumstances.

This Preface is the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care’s (the Commission’s) introduction to the report that follows. The report was written for the Commission by Kathryn Williams and Cristina Thompson at the Australian Health Services Research Institute (AHSRI), University of Wollongong. In this preface, we put the report into context and highlight some of its main messages and potential uses.

**Why was this document commissioned?**

The Commission will conduct a program of work at national level to drive and support the consistent and routine use of PROMs for quality improvement and person-centred care. To inform this work, we have analysed three types of evidence: research literature; grey literature (such as policy documents and websites); and the experiences and views of experts in the technical, strategic and practical aspects of PROMs.

Through the expert interviews we gathered rich qualitative information about what experts and stakeholders think about PROMs, their experiences of practical implementation on a large scale, and what has worked or not worked in other countries.

All participants, including Australian state and territory representatives, were asked about the current situation regarding PROMs in their region or country, specifically:

* drivers and current policy for PROMs
* mechanisms and uses
* impacts, both positive and negative
* stakeholder needs and engagement efforts
* future plans and anticipated benefits
* challenges and risks.

In addition, the expert participants from Australia and other countries were asked about:

* lessons learned from large scale implementation, including barriers and facilitators
* effectiveness of current data collection mechanisms
* data reporting issues, including interpretation and translation into quality improvement
* risk adjustment methods
* emerging evidence on impacts of using PROMs
* expected outcomes of PROMs initiatives, and how success should be defined
* fit between PROMs and wider policy initiatives
* links with payment mechanisms.

**What were the main findings and recommendations?**

Overall, findings from analysis of the interviews reinforced and elaborated on findings from the environmental scan and literature review. The interview participants also gave us the benefit of their experiences with successful and failed implementations of PROMs in Australia, the Netherlands, the United States, Canada, Sweden and England.

*Acceptability of PROMs use in Australia*

Echoing the environmental scan findings, there was considerable support among Australian participants for the use of PROMs for safety and quality improvement in Australia. However, the level of PROMs awareness and use varies widely.

There was a high level of support for using individual and aggregated PROMs data to guide shared decision making and person-centred care. Aggregated PROMs could complement administrative and clinical outcome measures to provide the patient’s perspective on the value and effectiveness of care. Participants were open to using PROMs for benchmarking against agreed standards. The use of PROMs at a system level – for example, in value-based healthcare or performance reporting – was seen as more challenging and potentially controversial at this early stage of development.

*Principles for successful implementation*

The interviews reinforced literature review findings that successful implementation of PROMs initiatives relies on equitable access for all consumers, minimising disruptions to the clinical workflow, and maximising data quality and relevance. Challenges include the selection of appropriate measurement instruments; designing systems to collect, store, process and report data efficiently, securely and accurately; and developing sophisticated methods of risk adjustment to ensure fair comparisons among providers. Strong stakeholder engagement at all levels – consumers, clinicians, administration, data managers and policy makers – will be required. This should be built in from the start of any PROMs project with agreement on the purpose, uses and expected impacts of the data, and extend through to managing organisational change and providing guidance on how to use PROMs data for quality improvement.

**How can this document help you?**

The Commission intends that governments, researchers, managers, health professionals and consumer groups find this document a useful resource when exploring how PROMs might help their organisation achieve a more person-centred approach to quality and safety improvement. It also provides a guide to the latest international thinking (informed by practical experience) on the strengths and pitfalls of PROMs for various uses.

Although every effort was made to identify the most appropriate informants in each state, territory, region or country, time constraints meant that not all PROM policy experts could be invited. Interviewees were asked to respond to questions to the best of their knowledge, but it was understood that their knowledge may not be complete or comprehensive, even within their own country, state/province, territory or area of expertise. The views of state and territory government participants do not necessarily reflect those of their respective governments.

**What will the Commission do next?**

The Commission has previously released the environmental scan and literature review. We recommend reading the three reports together. The environmental scancaptured the current status of PROMs in the Australian healthcare system, mapped activity at various levels, and explored current uses of PROMs data in quality and safety improvement. The literature review drew on academic and grey literature to put PROMs into a wider, international context. It addressed research questions around the rationale for PROMs, mechanisms for routine collection and aggregation of PROMs data, and the reported uses and impacts at a state/province and national level.

This work complements other current work at the Commission. Scoping the role of PROMs in assessing low-value care for certain conditions was one of the recommendations of the first *Australian Atlas of Healthcare Variation*, and the second edition of the National Safety and Quality Health Service (NSQHS) Standards promotes a strong focus on person-centred care. Incorporation of PROMs is also part of our clinical quality registries work.



Patient-Reported Outcome Measures: Stakeholder Interviews

**Prepared for the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care by the Centre for Health Service Development, Australian Health Services Research Institute, University of Wollongong**

**May 2018**



**Kathryn Williams**

**Cristina Thompson**

**Acknowledgements:**

The authors would like to thank all the interview participants for their generosity in giving their time and sharing their thoughts on PROMs. We would also like to thank key staff from the funding body, the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care, for their assistance. In particular, the ongoing support from Dr Jennifer Plumb and Ms Catherine Katz throughout the project is gratefully acknowledged. The authors also acknowledge the assistance of Darcy Morris in the editing of this report.

**Suggestion citation:**

Williams K and Thompson C, Patient-reported outcome measures: Stakeholder Interviews. Sydney: ACSQHC; 2018

# Contents

[Contents i](#_Toc491084162)

[List of figures i](#_Toc491084163)

[List of appendices i](#_Toc491084164)

[List of abbreviations / acronyms ii](#_Toc491084165)

[Key messages iii](#_Toc491084166)

[1 Introduction 1](#_Toc491084167)

[1.1 Background 1](#_Toc491084168)

[1.2 Guiding principles 3](#_Toc491084169)

[1.3 Structure of this report 4](#_Toc491084170)

[2 Methodology 5](#_Toc491084171)

[2.1 Design 5](#_Toc491084172)

[2.2 Participants 5](#_Toc491084173)

[2.3 Materials 5](#_Toc491084174)

[2.4 Analysis 6](#_Toc491084175)

[3 Findings 7](#_Toc491084176)

[3.1 Drivers and policy for PRO collection and use 7](#_Toc491084177)

[3.2 Purpose and uses of PROMs 14](#_Toc491084178)

[3.3 Changing behaviours 20](#_Toc491084179)

[3.4 Designing the infrastructure 30](#_Toc491084180)

[3.5 Building the evidence base 44](#_Toc491084181)

[3.6 Views on the Commission’s role in PROMs 54](#_Toc491084182)

[4 Discussion 67](#_Toc491084183)

[4.1 Principles for PROMs programs 67](#_Toc491084184)

[4.2 Potential roles for the Commission 73](#_Toc491084185)

[5 References 76](#_Toc491084186)

# List of figures

[Figure 1 Conceptual model of the necessary conditions for PROMs initiatives 7](#_Toc491084187)

# List of appendices

[Appendix 1 Interview schedule for jurisdictional representatives 78](#_Toc491084215)

[Appendix 2 Interview schedule for international experts 80](#_Toc491084216)

# 

# List of abbreviations / acronyms

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  |  |
| ACSQHC | Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care |
| DICA | Dutch Institute for Clinical Auditing |
| ICHOM | International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement |
| NHS | National Health Service |
| OECD | Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development |
| PREM | Patient-Reported Experience Measure |
| PRO | Patient-Reported Outcome |
| PROM | Patient-Reported Outcome Measure |
| PROMIS | Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System |
|  |  |

# Key messages

In this report, we present the findings from analysis of 27 in-depth interviews about the collection and use of patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) in Australia and internationally. This research is intended to inform the work of the Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (the Commission) to develop an evidence-based national approach to PROMs in Australia.

**Key message 1: there is widespread support for large scale use of PROMs in Australia**

* Overall, the interviews showed that momentum for implementation of PROMs is building rapidly in Australia and internationally. PROMs were widely seen as integral to two important health policy directions: person-centred care, and value-based health care.
* Interview participants believed that systematic assessment and timely use of PROMs could lead to better clinical care and to more efficient use of healthcare resources.
* However, the desired impacts of PROMs will not be achieved automatically. The value of PROMs for the health system relies on genuine engagement of clinicians, consumers and administrators, careful selection of measurement instruments, sufficient resources for implementation, and most importantly a clear rationale for the proposed uses of the resulting data.
* PROMs can be used in the clinical consultation (micro level) to guide shared decision making and consent processes and to track patients’ progress over time. Aggregated PROMs data can then be used to introduce patients’ perspectives into quality improvement activities and comparative effectiveness research (meso level). Interview participants were enthusiastic about these uses of PROMs.
* PROMs can also be used for performance measurement and as an input to calculations of the relative value of healthcare interventions (macro level). Participants were more cautious about these uses. A few believed PROMs should be linked to payments as an incentive for collection. Most, however, believed that providers will collect PROMs voluntarily if they see convincing evidence of benefits for quality and safety. At this stage linking PROMs with payment incentives may be premature and counterproductive.

**Key message 2: there is already evidence about how best to implement PROMs**

* Participants believed that PROMs initiatives should be targeted where there is existing interest among clinicians and where there is greatest potential for PROMs to contribute to improvements in safety and quality (that is, where there is unexplained variation in clinical outcomes, or where patient perspectives are most informative and clinical data less so).
* One challenge mentioned by participants is the selection of appropriate instruments from the vast range available. Among Australian stakeholders, there is much interest in working across state borders to introduce a degree of national standardisation in measurement for similar patients, conditions and procedures, with the freedom to supplement this ‘core set’ with additional questions that serve local purposes.
* Interviewees were aware of organisations such as International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement (ICHOM) and systems such as the Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) that have developed standard sets of PROMs. These were generally seen as a possible starting point but not a ready-made solution to the challenge of selecting instruments.
* Change management strategies will be needed to overcome resistance and encourage implementation. Participants suggested that initiatives will not be successful or sustainable without adequate resources including staff, money, training and technology for data capture, analysis and feedback.
* Collection of PROMs should be integrated within processes of routine clinical practice to maximise usefulness to the clinician and minimise disruption to the workflow.
* Measurement instruments and data collection methods must be designed to ensure equitable access to PROMs for all consumers. To avoid introducing bias into datasets, PROMs must be available in community and Indigenous languages and administered via a range of platforms.
* PROMs are most useful in combination with measures of healthcare delivery processes and clinical outcomes. Systems and technology to enable data linkage and data integration (for example, with electronic health records) are required to increase the usefulness of PROMs.
* Infrastructure is also needed to give back data in a timely and meaningful way to those who provided it. Users will need support to interpret PROMs and translate the data into action in terms of clinical decision-making and organisation-level quality improvement.
* Participants were open to using PROMs for benchmarking against best practice standards. This will require sophisticated risk adjustment methodology to ensure fair comparisons between providers.

**Key message 3: there is a need for a national approach to PROMs in Australia**

* Our interviews and the previous environmental scan showed that current work on PROMs in Australia will benefit from national coordination. PROMs have been incorporated into some established health data collections, including state-based clinical quality registries and national collaborations. There are a few promising pilot projects, and some exploratory work that has not yet progressed beyond initial stakeholder consultations. A more systematic approach could involve connecting, facilitating and guiding these areas of activity and encouraging new activity in priority areas.
* A systematic national approach should also include evaluation of PROMs initiatives to build the evidence base, which is currently lacking. Baseline data should be collected and a program logic developed. Ideally, there will be rigorous evaluation of the implementation processes and the impacts of PROMs on patient-provider interactions, clinical decision-making, quality and safety of health care, and the efficiency of the health system.
* Interview participants mentioned a variety of ways in which the Commission could contribute to the wider implementation of PROMs in Australia. These included: providing leadership on policy and standards; engaging stakeholders (such as medical and professional colleges, consumer groups and governments) to promote informed discussion; collating and disseminating information about instruments, implementation and evidence; and strengthening connections between PROMs initiatives, which may involve linking jurisdictions, supporting the development of clinical networks, or facilitating data brokerage and benchmarking.
* Australian participants would welcome a role for the Commission in promoting and supporting local efforts to collect and use PROMs and working towards a systematic national approach.
* International experts thought that ‘bottom up’ initiatives by healthcare organisations or groups of clinicians are more likely to be successful if supported by ‘top down’ strategic planning, coordination and guidance.
* Without national leadership, there is a risk that PROMs activities in Australia will remain fragmented, with less than optimal implementation. It may be difficult to demonstrate benefits and maintain stakeholder engagement, making these efforts ultimately unsustainable.

# Introduction

Patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) are tools used to understand health outcomes from the perspective of consumers. They are increasingly seen as an important source of information to guide quality and safety improvement in health care, in conjunction with the more traditional clinician-reported outcomes, measures of healthcare processes, and measures of output, such as the volume of procedures performed by a provider.

The Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (the Commission) engaged the Centre for Health Service Development, University of Wollongong, in a program of research to examine how PROMs are being used in Australia and internationally, with a particular focus on the potential purpose and benefits of national-level collation or collection. This work has included an environmental scan of current activity 1 and a review of the academic and grey literature, 2 both of which have been published on the Commission’s website.

The Commission is an Australian Government agency that leads and coordinates national improvements in safety and quality in health care. Its mandate is to support the provision of high quality, safe and patient-centred healthcare services. It has taken a national leadership role in developing patient-reported experience measures (PREMs) and has undertaken a program of work in this field over the past five years. The Commission is required to lead and coordinate national improvements in the safety and quality of health care.

This report presents the third component of this program of research: findings from a series of interviews with policymakers from all Australian state and territory government health departments and with Australian and international experts. The purpose of this project was to build on the information available from the environmental scan and literature review. Together, these three pieces of work provide a foundation for the specification of a national program of work to further develop the implementation of PROMs.

## Background

This section of the report provides some key definitions and a brief summary of the findings of the environmental scan and literature review, followed by an outline of six principles for the design of PROMs programs, which were derived from these findings.

### Key definitions

Patient-reported outcomes (PROs) are reported directly by the patient, ‘without interpretation of the patient’s response by a clinician or anyone else’.3 They include a variety of measurable health outcomes including symptoms, quality of life and functional status.4

PROMs are the instruments used to measure PROs.5 In general, PROMs are standardised, validated questionnaires with items that can be combined to represent an underlying construct such as pain, physical functioning, symptom control or psychological distress. PROMs can be generic (applicable across a variety of disease states or conditions), condition-specific (relevant to a particular population group, such as elderly people or those with mental illness) or disease-specific. Whereas generic PROMs often cover multiple dimensions of health status that are relevant to most patients, disease-specific PROMs focus on the symptoms most salient at particular stages in treatment and recovery. In general, analysis of PROMs focuses on the change in scores following a health intervention.6 By comparing patients’ self-reported health before and after the intervention, the outcomes of the care they received can be assessed.7

PROMs are increasingly used as quality improvement tools. Data can be used to monitor outcomes of individual care or to feed into clinical registries that assist in identifying effective healthcare practice and benchmarking the performance of healthcare providers.

### Environmental scan

The environmental scan1:

* Captured the current status of PROMs in the Australian public and private health sector
* Mapped what is going on in Australia in PROMs at the national, jurisdictional and organisational level
* Explored how PRO information is used at an aggregated level to improve quality and safety in health care in Australia.

Information was obtained through a purposive search of organisational websites. A classification system or typology was developed to cluster information by organisations engaged in the development or implementation of PROMs. Over 100 organisational websites were reviewed.

The key finding of this report was that although many organisations in the healthcare sector are interested in PROMs, their development, collection and use is patchy and inconsistent.

However, there are many initiatives highlighted in the report which show innovative and robust uses for PROMs. Some of the foundations for routine use of PROMs are therefore already in place. There are also exciting plans in some jurisdictions for larger-scale use of PROMs to measure integration of care across multiple services and to track the healthcare journeys of people with chronic conditions.

### Literature review

The literature review2 had a wider geographical scope than the environmental scan, but was limited to the collection and use of PROMs at the national, state, territory or province level of the following countries:

* Australia
* New Zealand
* United Kingdom
* Ireland
* United States
* Canada
* Western European countries (specifically France, Germany, the Netherlands)
* Scandinavian countries (specifically Finland, Norway, Sweden).

It addressed the following research questions:

* What is the rationale for collecting PRO information?
* What mechanisms are used internationally for the routine collection and aggregation of PRO information at national or state/province level, and are there particular PRO measures and conditions which are more commonly aggregated and reported at this level?
* What are the reported uses of PRO information in terms of quality and safety improvement?
* What have been the reported impacts, benefits and challenges of collection of PRO information at national or state/province level?

The literature review found that the countries most advanced in implementing PROMs at a national or other jurisdictional level are England, the Netherlands, Sweden and the United States, with increasing interest in a national approach in Canada. Perhaps the most striking finding from the review was the wide variety of purposes for which PROMs are now being used, in research, clinical practice and health services management. For example, they are used to promote shared decision making and patients’ self-management at the level of the clinical interaction and as indicators of the quality of health care provided by an organisation.

Overall, the review showed that in many of the countries studied, PROMs are integral parts of a movement towards patient-centred systems of structuring, monitoring, delivering and financing health care. Increasingly, quality is being seen as defined by the patient, not just by the clinician or policymaker. It is therefore fitting that PROMs are becoming widespread. The review also reflected on implementation challenges associated with PROMs, and noted that the evidence supporting PROMs is, for some applications, still equivocal.

The findings from the environmental scan and literature review were combined to inform a set of recommendations for the Commission’s potential role in helping embed PROMs in Australian health care and its future work on PROMs.

## Guiding principles

Evidence from the environmental scan and literature review was presented to the Commission’s Board.8 The paper also requested Board members’ endorsement of a proposed position on PROMs for the Commission. This position would be guided by six principles for the design of PROMs programs:

1. **Principle 1: Embed in policy**  
   To have a meaningful impact, any PROMs program must be seen as an embedded, integral element of a broader policy initiative, not as an isolated ‘data’ project. PROMs need to be presented as resources to help services achieve broader quality and safety goals, rather than as ends in themselves. They can usefully be seen as tools to support broader policy movements towards (a) person-centred care and (b) value-based (as against volume-based) care.
2. **Principle 2: Make objectives explicit**  
   Any PROMs program must have explicitly defined objectives related to the policy it supports. As part of the program design, the Commission encourages articulation of a clear model of the mechanisms by which PROMs are expected to assist quality and safety improvement.
3. **Principle 3: Make data accessible at multiple levels of the system**  
   The data collected through the routine use of PROMs have potential for use at multiple levels of the health system. The Commission therefore urges the adoption of a ‘collect once, use many times’ philosophy in any PROMs program design. This means that a patient’s responses could be used to inform their own health care and to refine the practice of their treating professionals, and at the same time be aggregated with others’ data to determine the comparative effectiveness of treatments and interventions, to monitor patterns of outcomes and identify outliers, inform policy design, or even to be integrated into reimbursement systems.
4. **Principle 4: Base on the latest evidence**  
   The Commission recognises that the evidence for some applications of PROMs is currently stronger than for others and that there are methodological and practical challenges to expanding the scope of PROMs. As a result, any PROMs program in Australia must be guided by lessons learnt during implementation and operation of other programs both here and internationally, and by recent and emerging research evidence about the effective and appropriate use of PROMs data.
5. **Principle 5: Support nationally**  
   Given the increasing interest in implementing PROMs, it is now an appropriate time to establish a level of national coordination and support for health services and governments seeking to make more systematic use of PROMs. The Commission will provide formal guidance on the collection and use of PROMs, an enabling environment for knowledge sharing, or (if warranted) coordination of any activity to achieve national consistency in collection or use of a limited selection of PROMs.
6. **Principle 6: Align with other national programs**  
   In performing a national role in relation to PROMs, the Commission would ensure close alignment of this work with its other relevant priorities, including setting national standards for person-centred care, prioritisation of clinical quality registries, detecting unwarranted variation in clinical practice, and in reducing the use of low-value interventions and procedures.

The Commission’s Board endorsed the proposed position and the continuing program of work, including the current project.

## Structure of this report

The next section of this report describes the methods of the stakeholder interviews project. Findings are then presented, structured broadly around the sections of the literature review in order to build on previous work. The discussion section is structured around the six principles and explores how these might be adapted, modified or enhanced in the light of the new findings from the interviews. The implications of these findings for the scope and nature of a national role for the Commission are then presented.

# Methodology

## Design

This project was the third part of a program of research which began with the environmental scan and literature review in 2016. It was designed to complement these earlier pieces of work by collecting and collating current information from Australian and international experts and Australian state and territory government policymakers on current activity in PROMs, lessons to be learned from existing initiatives, and desired future directions.

Data were collected via semi-structured interviews. It was anticipated that 25-30 interviews would be required to cover all Australian states and territories as well as key international and local initiatives.

We conducted a total of 27 interviews between 22 May and 12 July 2017. Of these, three were conducted by CT and the remainder by KW. All the interviews were recorded and professionally transcribed. Interviewers also took notes during the discussion. The transcription service provided password-protected data storage and staff were bound by confidentiality agreements. Transcripts and audio files were stored on a secure, password-protected drive only accessible to members of the project team.

## Participants

A list of potential participants was compiled. This was a purposive sample, based on the need to consult people with the best available current knowledge of PROMs initiatives in Australia and major international initiatives. Australian state and territory government policymakers were selected based on their roles within governments’ health departments. The key work areas targeted were person-centred care, quality and safety. Australian and international experts were identified through the literature and using contacts of the Commission and project team members.

Although every effort was made to identify the most appropriate informants in each state, territory, region or country, there was a wide variety of potential participants to choose from and due to limitations on time and budget, not all could be invited (and not all of those invited were able to take part within the time frame). Hence, this should be considered a sample of convenience. Interviewees were asked to respond to questions to the best of their knowledge, but it was understood that their knowledge may not be complete or comprehensive, even within their own country, state, territory or area of expertise. The views of state and territory government participants do not necessarily reflect those of their respective state or territory health departments or agencies.

In the findings presented below, direct quotes from participants are indicated by the use of indented, blue, italicised text. Codes accompanying the quotes can be interpreted as follows: J = jurisdictional, AE = Australian expert, IE = international expert.

## Materials

The materials for this project were two semi-structured interview schedules, one for the state and territory government participants and the other for the international experts. Questions were generated from the issues identified in the environmental scan and literature review, from consultation with the Commission, and were also stimulated by the attendance of KW at the inaugural International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement (ICHOM) Australasian Forum on 4 May 2017. No separate schedule was written for the Australian experts; instead there was a more free-ranging discussion drawing on relevant questions from the other two schedules. The interview schedules are available at Appendices 1 and 2.

## Analysis

Transcripts were imported into NVivo9 for data management and analysis. A modified framework analysis approach was used initially to organise the data around the interview schedules. This method imposes a structure on qualitative data based on a set of research or evaluation questions and is often used in health services research.14 The initial coding framework was developed by KW and discussed independently with CT and also with Dr Jennifer Plumb in the early stages of analysis. As coding progressed, the framework was re-shaped iteratively around emerging themes and topics of interest. KW coded all the transcripts. Codes for the Commission’s role were then discussed with CT, who refined and simplified this coding around four sub-themes.

# Findings

The first section of this chapter addresses the drivers and policy for PRO collection. The remainder of the findings chapter focuses on future directions for PROMs. The structure is loosely guided by the original research questions about the challenges of PROMs collection and use, implementation of PROMs and evidence of impacts. These have been refined into a conceptual model of the requirements or necessary conditions for a successful PROMs initiative. This model (Figure 1) incorporates the themes of purpose and uses of PROMs; stakeholder engagement and change management; infrastructure and technology; and applying evidence demonstrating the benefits of PROMs.

Figure Conceptual model of the necessary conditions for PROMs initiatives

To these original areas of focus, a new section presenting the views of interviewees on a potential role for the Commission has been added.

The findings chapter of this report therefore has the following structure:

* Section 3.1: Drivers and policy for PRO collection and use
* Section 3.2: Purpose and uses of PROMs
* Section 3.3: Changing behaviours
* Section 3.4: Designing the infrastructure
* Section 3.5: Building an evidence base
* Section 3.6: Views on the Commission’s role in PROMs.

## Drivers and policy for PRO collection and use

The literature review 2 identified three primary reasons for adopting PROMs:

1. Patients can be most accurate in describing their own symptoms, pain, function and quality of life
2. PROMs can be used in clinical settings to support shared decision making and person- or patient-centred care
3. When collected systematically across multiple healthcare providers (such as via clinical registries), PROMs generate valuable data about treatment effectiveness, adverse events and variations in healthcare delivery and outcomes, all of which can inform efforts to improve quality and safety.

According to the literature, PROMs can help identify and measure the outcomes that matter most to patients. One author has described them as ‘the only direct voice that an individual has in the health decision-making process.’ 11 p.329 This information can be used by clinicians to assist in shared decision making with patients, and to assess the efficacy of treatment approaches. PROMs also have an important role in quality improvement efforts at an organisational and system level by informing comparative effectiveness research and payment and incentive schemes. They are seen as an essential part of ‘value-based health care’. 12

Interview participants largely echoed these findings about the rationale for using PROMs. There was widespread acceptance that patients are the best judge of their own outcomes; that PROMs can be useful to clinicians, helping to inform patient-centred care and shared decision making; and that PROMs are a valuable input into quality and safety improvement efforts.

In their responses, participants spoke about the philosophies and broad policy directions that are currently driving the adoption of PROMs in Australia and overseas, as well as the desired outcomes of PROMs initiatives. These are expanded upon in the next two parts of this section of the report.

The third part of this section describes the policy status of PROMs in various countries and Australian jurisdictions from the perspective of those interviewed.

### Philosophies and policies driving PROMs

The major philosophical and policy driver identified by participants was the movement towards person- or patient-centred care. Patient-centred care is ‘an approach to the planning, delivery, and evaluation of health care that is grounded in mutually beneficial partnerships between healthcare providers, patients, and families.’13 p.7

Interviewees saw PROMs as closely linked with patient-centred care. Both patient-centred care and PROMs have risen in prominence in recent years due, at least in part, to the emergence of more informed and engaged healthcare consumers.

Increasingly, healthcare consumers have high expectations of their providers, their experiences of health care and their health outcomes. One participant spoke about experimental work which demonstrated that anticipated health outcomes are the most important consideration for consumers when selecting a potential healthcare provider.

Particularly among younger consumers, there is a higher level of health literacy than previously, coupled with a greater willingness to share information about themselves if they believe it may contribute to improvements in health care. At the same time, the required technology for measuring and reporting PROs – in the form of validated instruments and electronic data management systems – has become more widespread and sophisticated.

I think we live in a consumer time at the moment. Our consumers are becoming more educated, health literacy is a thing that, even when I was in medical school in the not so distant past, wasn’t anywhere near as at the forefront as it is now. And I think actually looking at what are the patient-reported outcomes for this and what is the patient experience? And I think for me it is tying those things together, is something that patients are expecting or starting to expect… They’re starting to anticipate that their outcomes, their opinions, what their experience was actually helps inform what happens in our public health sector. (J10)

I suppose it’s because there is and has been for a long time now a commitment to patient-centred care and PROMs seem to be obviously common sense, a key aspect of providing patient-centred care. It’s bringing the patient voice into the context and now that the research setting has developed good methods… in terms of questions and questionnaires and how to score them and interpret them and modes of administration and… now that technologically we’re ready to do electronic data capture, I think all of this has meant that the people in safety and quality are thinking, okay, well we’re ready, we’re ready now to do things here. (AE5)

And one of the best ways of engaging patients in their care is to proactively ask them how they’re doing. (IE2)

Participants believed that PROMs could contribute to patient-centred care in various ways. First, systematic assessment of outcomes could provide valuable information to the clinician and the patient to guide their shared decision making about treatments. Consistent with the literature review, participants stated that there were some things that only patients could know and therefore data collection could not be accurate or complete without incorporating their perspectives. Using a standardised measure would ensure consistent and comprehensive information was collected for all patients. For example, where a patient has a chronic, complex condition or is experiencing a variety of symptoms, a PROMs instrument can be used during or immediately prior to the clinical encounter. Patients can identify their own priorities for care and bring these to the attention of the clinician. This allows the discussion to focus on, for example, the symptoms that are currently most distressing, ensuring that these are addressed in a timely and efficient way.

Second, PROMs were seen as a potentially valuable input into quality and safety improvement efforts at an organisational and system level. For example, when assessing the comparative effectiveness of interventions, there was a general recognition that clinical measures do not provide all the information needed to judge treatment effectiveness. In breast cancer surgery, for example, relevant outcomes include not just the complete removal of the tumour and avoidance of complications, but also the range of movement in the patient’s arms and the cosmetic results. Several participants described PROMs as the ‘missing piece of the puzzle’, while others pointed out that PROMs complement the process measures and clinical outcomes already present in many clinical registries and other data collections.

In terms of quality improvement for health services, very much like the more clinically oriented key performance indicators, I think PROMs could potentially be used in similar ways. It is a reflection of patient-centred care and performance. (J11)

For me the primary benefit is … about understanding whether the treatments that are being provided to patients are actually providing the outcomes and the benefits that the patients are expecting them to derive ... With some intelligent data analysis it may then be possible to identify whether there are particular types of procedures that are not … delivering the benefits that they're anticipated to … it would maybe combine with clinical outcomes as well as patient outcomes in order to make that assessment. For me it's about understanding whether the health system is delivering what patients are expecting. (J3)

For participants, another important driver of PROMs adoption was value-based health care. This concept is inspired by the work of Michael Porter14 and proposes that payment for healthcare services should be based on the outcomes they deliver rather than on measures of output such as volume of medical procedures. In Porter’s view, ‘value should always be defined around the customer, and in a well-functioning healthcare system, the creation of value for patients should determine the rewards for all other actors in the system.’ 14 p.2477

Several participants pointed out the growing costs of health care to governments and individuals, which threaten the sustainability of health systems around the world.

I think there’s no other way to proceed with health which will … gobble up your entire gross domestic product, so we need to look at alternative ways of funding it, and value-based health care… it’s not that simple, but it’s certainly an inevitable progression from what we are doing at the moment, which is paying for volume. (IE7)

We do not have good outcomes information at the moment. Really the outcomes that we measure systematically are you're either dead, you've got your mortality measure, you're readmitted, or you've got a hospital-acquired complication. So I think certainly there's a recognition that we need to become much more sophisticated, and that's where I think the movement going forward is increasingly seen, a focus on value-based healthcare delivery with the patient outcome really driving the investment. (J13)

Nevertheless, some participants remained sceptical about value-based health care, saying that the expected impacts had not yet been convincingly demonstrated. Others saw value-based payments as a key incentive to drive PROMs collection and use. Both sceptics and converts agreed, however, that PROMs would need to be an essential element of any such initiative implemented in Australia or elsewhere.

In the health system, the only driver is cost saving. They say it’s other things, but the really big emphasis is getting people out of hospital, getting people into systems that are funded by the Commonwealth and not by the state, and so on. It is my observation that the honest answer to that question is if you could argue that this saves money, it would get up really quickly. But the policy answer, and the public answer, and certainly the answer of consumer groups, is that people’s understanding of what's of value in health care, and the impact of health care, and how decisions are made, is totally inadequate without this kind of thinking. And we welcome a systemic approach to it. (AE3)

What’s a good clinical or surgical outcome may not necessarily represent a good patient outcome and from a value point of view we’re trying to work out what actually represents a … good value outcome from both a patient and a clinician’s point of view. So I think there’s some principles around health care and how to measure health care that are contributing to this. But I also think that it’s still new and still evolving and I think that in Australia, like many places in the world, we’re starting up a lot of these things, but the value is still to be proven in many instances. (AE2)

To me, the greatest motivation to do this is if you do it, you will make things better. You will make individuals better because people will focus on the outcome that patients are reporting. You’ll make groups of patients that are being treated do better, because there’ll be groups of physicians who do poorly and others who do well and physicians are competitive and they’ll want to make things better. But I think the magic wand has to be – somebody has to say that payments need to be tied to value and the only way to assess value is to assess outcomes and one key cornerstone of outcome measurement is patient-reported outcomes. (IE2)

### Desired outcomes of PROMs initiatives

There was a sense among interviewees that momentum for adoption of PROMs in Australia is building rapidly. The Australian state and territory government participants felt it was important to develop, coordinate and promote local PROMs initiatives, or risk being left behind or forced to adopt approaches developed elsewhere that may not fit the local context and priorities. These interviewees wanted to ensure that their jurisdictions were well prepared to take advantage of the expected benefits of PROMs, which they believed would include better health outcomes and more efficient use of health resources.

The prospect of improving health outcomes through better information was a major driver for PROMs, according to those interviewed for this study. The hope is that systematic assessment and timely use of PROMs could lead to better clinical care. According to participants, the use of PROMs in health services research could identify some sources of health inequity, help reduce variation within the system, and improve integration across care settings.

I should mention this, another reason for collecting this data, and there has been research on this in this country, is to investigate the level of inequality between areas as well, so are certain patients groups benefitting more than other patient groups … are more deprived areas getting worse outcomes for example? So it's not just an efficiency argument or a shared decision-making thing, there's also issues of national policy about not just equity of access but … equity of outcome as well. (IE5)

And I think the other really important key driver is that as we try to support people living with chronic and complex conditions … we’re now hopefully partnering better with primary health care as well, so that there is that consistency across care settings, that patient-reported measures are collected within the hospital system, but then there’s that continuity of care quality collected in primary health care in community settings as well. So, we’re normally trying to really strive for improvements for the outcomes of patients. (J12)

The other major desirable outcome of PROMs mentioned by interviewees was more efficient use of health resources. These measures offered an opportunity to better understand the health gain from particular treatments and thus to steer clinicians and consumers towards more effective options. For example, information from the English PROMs program has been used to inform the choice of prostheses for joint replacement. These choices affect not only the health authorities’ purchasing decisions, but also the rates of revision surgery for patients. The ultimate goal would be to achieve similar or better health outcomes with reduced costs. There is anecdotal evidence that this is achievable, for example:

I know of a team of orthopaedic surgeons who began collecting these data for a couple of years and they realised that they could reduce the number of post-surgery rehabilitation visits. They had been essentially, prescribing everybody 12 weeks of rehab. And when they started measuring the PROMs, they realised that some patients were done in five or six weeks and some patients needed 10 or 12 weeks. And they could tune the quantity of rehab to the patient’s pace of recovery. And they actually now had a metric of when people were functioning at a level that would be considered optimal, post-operatively. So, they were able to overall, reduce the total number of visits for rehabilitation and still achieve the same or better results. (IE1)

One international participant mentioned an additional benefit of PROMs which was seen as compelling in an environment of increasing regulation in health. That is, valid, reliable PROMs in widespread use may replace other, less efficient measures. Overall, this participant hoped that PROMs may lead to a reduction in the number of process measures required by governments, insurance companies and other authorities for performance reporting.

### Government policy relating to PROMs

Interviewees were initially asked whether there was any official or formal policy to drive the collection and use of PROMs in their jurisdictions (or, for international participants, their countries). This was followed up by a question about the ‘unofficial feeling’ regarding PROMs, in order to judge the level of interest and activity. As expected, all those interviewed were aware of PROMs initiatives in their jurisdictions or countries; however, there was less awareness of the existence of formal policies governing PROMs.

#### Australia

Participants from six of the eight state and territory governments indicated that their government had not issued a formal policy governing PROMs collection or use. These were: Australian Capital Territory, Northern Territory, Queensland, South Australia, Tasmania and Western Australia. Where there were multiple informants for particular states and territories, these interviewees were consistent in their responses.

Although there was no formal policy to guide activity in these states and territories, it was apparent from the interviews that there is strong interest in PROMs and a high level of awareness of current developments. For example, several of those interviewed had attended the ICHOM forum in May 2017. There was also a keen interest in, and some concerns about, a paper that had recently been presented to the Australian Health Ministers’ Advisory Council proposing a national audit of PROMs readiness. Most spoke about PROMs collections in their state or territory, some of which were well established. Efforts to coordinate and support these activities were at an early stage of development. Nevertheless, this was seen as an important new direction in health care.

I think it’s a bit of a buzzword at the moment. I don’t know if they know the details but they have all started to hear the word. (J2)

So we're still in the initial stages of the PROMs area but very keen to go further down [that] path. (J1)

Interviewees from New South Wales said that support for PROMs was strong and implicit in the Leading Better Value Care Program which began in 2017. This program aims to refocus measurement of value in health care away from outputs and towards health outcomes, patient experiences and ‘efficient and effective care’ 15. In her address to the recent ICHOM Australasian Forum, Secretary of Health Elizabeth Koff explained the rationale for this change in focus in terms of benefits for consumers and improved economic sustainability. The ultimate goal of the value agenda in NSW is to link payment models to measures of outcomes rather than volume of procedures. 16

Interviewees from Victoria said that there had been a consultation process in 2016 about PROMs collection and use in that state and that the aim of this process was to develop a policy. The initiative was linked to reforms aimed at improving safety and quality reporting in the Victorian health system after a review of the system which followed an investigation of paediatric patient deaths at one Victorian hospital.17

A consultation paper released by the Victorian Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) in September 2016 stated that PROMs data would be collected on an ongoing basis from Victorian health services, starting from 1 July 2017.18 The collection of PROMs was intended to serve the Department’s strategic reform directions which include person-centred care and advances in quality and safety. Evidence and data – including PROs – are viewed as enablers of the success of these reforms.

Clinicians, consumer representatives, research bodies and healthcare organisations were encouraged to make submissions during the Victorian consultation process to contribute to the design of the PROMs program. To date, project funding has been made available for inclusion of PROMs in local collections (such as clinical registries) and for pilot projects. Detailed work to design mechanisms for large-scale PROMs collection in Victoria is now underway.

#### International

Of the five countries represented in the international interviews, only one (the UK) has some kind of national policy to guide PROMs collection and use, while the others (Canada, the Netherlands, Sweden and the United States) do not. Recent work by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) to take a ‘snapshot’ of PROMs across member countries confirms this picture: although there is considerable activity in PROMs, there is little central coordination or direction, with the exception of the UK and some Scandinavian countries. There are some isolated examples of mandatory PROMs collection (for example, for some diseases and treatments in the Netherlands, and for electroconvulsive therapy in Scotland) but no systematic national approaches.

In the UK, PROMs are considered a priority and the national PROMs collection is seen as an important mechanism of health policy. National Health Service (NHS) providers in England are required to collect outcomes data using PROMs in four areas of elective surgery: hip and knee replacement, groin hernia repair and varicose vein surgery. This program, which began in 2009, uses both disease-specific and generic PROMs measures which patients complete before and after their surgery. The data are linked with hospital episode statistics and self-reported demographic data; the casemix-adjusted PROMs for each provider are both reported publicly and used for benchmarking. This program represents one of the largest and most important PROMs benchmarking collections worldwide to date.

PROMs activity in the Netherlands centres on the Dutch Institute for Clinical Auditing (DICA), a non-government organisation which manages 21 clinical registries, 10 of which now include PROMs. DICA was initiated by, and is run on behalf of, clinicians in various specialties. Its main goal is quality improvement; and the inclusion of PROMs in some registries has been led by doctors who have seen the potential of PROMs to inform these efforts. DICA also facilitates public reporting on indicators of care quality generated from registry data; this information is used by health insurers for purchasing decisions. Some of these indicators, which are selected in consultation with groups of clinicians, are now incorporating PROMs.

Canada does not yet have a national policy on PROMs, but there is considerable activity at province level. Discussions between the provinces on national cooperation and coordination have taken place. The Canadian health system has some parallels to the federated Australian system. One of the barriers to a national approach is sensitivity about sending data outside provincial borders for central collation and, potentially, for comparison with other provinces.

In Sweden there is currently no national framework or policy for PROMs. However, PROMs collection is guided by a national framework for performance monitoring of the total healthcare system, which is based on the six dimensions of high quality health care (similar to those developed by the Institute for Healthcare Improvement in the US): safe, knowledge-based, effective, patient-centred, equally distributed and accessible. This framework is supported by legislation.

There are 21 county councils in Sweden and they are independently responsible for health care in their region. A National Board has an advisory and monitoring role. A lot of data is held within the county councils and there are policies which guide indicator monitoring and data collection. The National Board also hosts multiple registers which are mandatory (such as a death register) but does not routinely receive data from any of the Swedish National Quality Registers. It can, however, request data from the registers and helps validate their data collections by comparing their data with national data. Analysis, benchmarking and action on variations in county councils occurs predominantly at the level of the county council where most quality improvement work is based. Data collection occurs at the level of the facility or county council and nationally.

The county councils do not have to implement PROMs, there are no payment mechanisms linked to the use of PROMs and they perceive this would be a mistake (there have been some examples where the government has talked with county councils about linking PREMs to payments). There is some incentivising of the National Quality Registers to incorporate PROMs and if they reach certain levels of certification they get reimbursements from the government.

The US Federal Government has specified reporting requirements for payment programs but most of these are based on processes, not outcomes, of health care. There is no national policy on PROMs. Under the previous administration, legislation was passed which would enable the introduction of value-based healthcare principles into Medicare, which provides insurance coverage for the population aged over 65 years. This would entail greater use of health outcome measures, including PROMs.

## Current and future uses of PROMs

One purpose of the interviews was to gain an overview of any current PROMs activity in Australia and internationally and to understand how participants envisage PROMs being used in the future. These questions were intended to complement the previous work of the environmental scan1, which was based on a purposive search of organisational websites in Australia. It was beyond the scope of that project to provide a comprehensive mapping and description of all current PROMs initiatives.

Most interview participants were able to describe PROMs activity that they were involved in (for example, as an advisor or through their roles with state health departments). As well as data collection activities, they described collaborations or consultations with clinical groups and consumers. Initiatives could be categorised as either well-established programs (of which there were relatively few) or pilot studies and programs in an early stage of development. PROMs are being used in a wide variety of clinical specialties and treatment settings, from surgery to chronic disease to palliative care.

Current activity can be categorised according to three broad uses of PROMs: clinician-patient interactions (micro level); descriptive and analytical studies such as comparisons of treatment effectiveness or understanding variations among providers (meso level); and population surveillance and policy (macro level19). These three uses of PROMs are based on the three ‘arenas of application’ of cancer outcomes research, first outlined in a monograph which emphasised the importance of collecting PROs in cancer.19

1. **Micro level**: PROMs are used to understand, evaluate and enhance interactions between patients and providers, including the decisions made about treatment. These uses require individual-level data collected in real time from patients and delivered to clinicians in a timely way for use during the consultation. PROMs data aggregated across groups of patients (such as within registries at the meso level) may also be used to inform decision-making.
2. **Meso level**: PROMs are used to understand the factors that influence outcomes. Uses at this level include comparative effectiveness research, studies examining patterns of care variation or service use, randomised controlled trials of intervention efficacy, and clinical modelling, evaluation and priority-setting analyses to aid clinical decision-making. Uses of outcomes data at this level interact with those at other levels. For example, studies at the meso level may illuminate links between processes and outcomes and thus inform clinical practice; or they may test hypotheses suggested by macro-level analyses and thus guide policy making.
3. **Macro level**: PROMs are used to help decision-makers establish and evaluate policies designed to benefit whole populations. This includes population surveillance of trends in outcomes; identifying factors associated with ‘value’ in health care to inform payment models; and informing quality improvement activities at a system level, such as standard setting, adherence to clinical guidelines and performance measurement across healthcare organisations.19

The literature review2 found that PROMs are most commonly used at the meso level, with greater focus on other levels in recent years. However, one data collection – such as PROMs collected by a clinical registry – can have uses at multiple levels.

Participants also referred to these different levels of use for PROMs. Overall, there was more enthusiasm for the micro- and meso-level uses, but some interviewees also emphasised the contribution that PROMs could make to system-level improvements in safety and quality of care and to the more efficient use of health resources, which are macro-level uses.

### Micro and meso uses

Among interview participants, there was considerable support for the use of PROMs at the micro and meso levels. There are several new initiatives in Australia that are aiming to use individual PROMs data during the clinical encounter. This may be complemented by aggregate data to assist in shared decision making, which has been described as the ‘pinnacle’ of patient-centred care:

In shared decision making, both parties share information: the clinician offers options and describes their risks and benefits, and the patient expresses his or her preferences and values. Each participant is thus armed with a better understanding of the relevant factors and shares responsibility in the decision about how to proceed.20 p.781

Patients are very interested in other patients’ perspectives on the outcomes of their treatments. Aggregated PROMs data can bring these perspectives into the clinical conversation. The same aggregate data can then be used at the organisation level to highlight where practice could be improved.

I’ve always believed that the real value of PROs is that they can spark the right conversation between patient and clinician. They’re a snapshot. I see their usefulness mostly in terms of screening and being able to identify where there may be some problems that were below the surface. That’s not to say that they can’t be enormously helpful in our understanding where there is an important gap, needs, where we are doing a great job, where we’re dropping the ball. But certainly the idea that this will be data that in and of itself can provide important answers. (IE6)

A few participants specifically referred to the use of PROMs for informed consent. All treatments carry risk, and patients want to know the likelihood that a treatment will be effective in their case: ‘What are my chances?’ When combined with clinical outcomes data, aggregated PROMs can help answer this question.

Researchers at the University of York in England have recently used PROMs data to develop an algorithm to predict outcomes of surgery for the four conditions covered by the UK national PROMs program (hip and knee replacement, varicose veins and groin hernia repair). Similar work is happening in several places in Australia. For example, the Coronary Angiogram Database of South Australia (CADOSA) has a current project to develop an algorithm to more accurately predict the risks of procedures and the patients most likely to benefit.

If we bring it right down to very much at the clinical interface, if patients can be better informed in terms of the likelihood of side effects or particular outcomes, then in theory they should be able to make more personalised treatment decisions in collaboration with their treating clinician. Very much as part of that informed consent and shared decision-making process, PROMs should be able to play quite an important role. (J11)

We’ve gone the next step, we’re trying to use PROMs for clinical decision-making, so with orthopaedics for example, we’ve been able to develop algorithms using functional scores and pain scores – that patients fill out pre-operation … and at one year post the … operation to be able to predict their likelihood of having a revision or a contralateral joint done or some complication so we put them on different surveillance trajectories based on their PROMs responses at the time of pre-surgery and … post-surgery so we actually make it more efficient in how we identify those at higher risk. (J6)

PROMs data from individuals may also be used to track changes over time for patients with chronic illnesses or progress in recovery from surgery. For example, one doctor in England is giving patients access to their own PROMs data so that when they input their post-operative PROMs they can assess their own improvement:

They can see how quickly they are recovering against what might be perceived to be the norm for that kind of procedure. So, as part of putting in the data, they can think through, ‘Okay, so do I really need – do I feel that I need a follow-up consultation with my consultant to check on my recovery?’ And what he has said is that if people feel fine… then they don’t have to come for that follow-up if they don’t want to. If they still want to do that, that’s absolutely fine … But it just means that from his perspective, he feels that his patients are more in control and this further enables their recovery, because they’re not waiting and worrying ‘what’s my outcome here and is my shoulder back to normal? Can I carry on with normal life?’ They can see for themselves how their recovery is progressing and he’s found that to be really effective. (IE3)

That could be really positive therapeutically to say… you might feel like you’re not making progress, but here’s… your own rated outcome measures, and look how much you’ve improved, you know, whenever, and that can be to a chronic condition, pain and all sorts of things. (AE4)

Established registry collections have PROMs embedded in routine clinical care. By collecting PROMs regularly, the data can be used to anticipate the patient’s care needs and avoid urgent situations or crises where their condition deteriorates rapidly.

I think that the tools and the use of the tools and particularly, the patient-reported outcome measures of that tool, has been evolving, which is a really good thing… it’s increasingly being seen as more useful for assessment and care planning. And so, it’s not just about that vital signs observation type stuff. It’s really about determining, you know, responding… as they change and urgency. So, that’s where it definitely meets the needs for real-time care and care planning. (AE1)

With the right motivation and system design, data can then be fed back to a central database and used at the meso level to look at variations in outcomes between organisations (benchmarking) or to compare treatments (comparative effectiveness research). PROMs data can also be used within organisations to evaluate small-scale, clinician-initiated quality improvement efforts.

Where you have treatments that give you similar clinical outcomes, where they also have similar costs, it could be that the key difference would lie in patient-reported outcomes. And that would have a lot of implications for service planning, and also purchasing policies and so forth. (J11)

Because that kind of stuff happens all the time in the hospital where somebody says, ‘Oh, why don’t we do X?’ And then it either doesn’t get off the ground or we don’t really know. If we use [PROMs] to help us make those decisions around those kinds of simple changes of practice, I think it would be really helpful and it would boost some of that research, kind of the soft research that happens in the hospital to actually have something behind us that carries a bit more weight. (J10)

One participant noted that benchmarking can have different meanings in different contexts. In an accreditation sense, a benchmark is a standard that is required to be met. Using PROMs to set required standards was seen by some participants as quite threatening.

Well, if you want to really alienate your clinicians, that’s the fastest way to do it. (IE6)

I think the notion of blame rests heavily over people’s sense of any collection and comparability of data. But it should be about, I mean it’s how you crunch it up too, isn’t it? Does it need to be tracked based on the individual clinician or the role? We need to know what happened, and what the outcomes were for the person, and how those two things interact. We don’t need to know what patients thought of their clinician. That’s another pathway altogether, it seems to me. (AE3)

In contrast, in quality improvement efforts, a benchmark is an aspirational target which is defined with reference to clinical best practice rather than average levels of performance. This type of benchmark was generally viewed very positively.

Ours are set high, but only, you know, 30 per cent of the services meet them, so that there can be this learning and decrease in variability across [services]… And if everyone’s meeting it, then we’re going to shift it up. And if everyone’s [still] meeting it, then we won’t even bother having it, because our work here is done. (AE1)

So I guess it’s about – the thing like benchmarking and that sort of stuff, comes in when you’re able to collect things for multiple sites, whereas, if you’re just a doctor working in a private practice and you administer your own PROMs, you get a sense of things over time but you don’t necessarily get a sense of how your [outcomes] benchmark [against other doctors]… and benchmarking has been shown to improve overall outcomes over time. (AE2)

Probably from my perspective design over quality improvement perspective would be the most important and the most interesting, so we would have one particular rehab hospital for example, giving much better patient-rated outcome measures than another. We’d be wanting to look at what they’re doing differently for that particular side and then using that to improve other hospitals. (AE4)

### Macro uses

There was less enthusiasm among interviewees for macro-level uses of PROMs data such as performance monitoring and management. One international participant stated that there was much developmental work to be done before PROMs could be used for international comparisons. Government department participants were wary that comparisons may highlight deficiencies in certain states, regions or organisations without taking into account differences in resources, population and other important factors likely to influence outcomes.

So to us the PROMs main use is at the patient-clinician level. So we don’t advocate for any PROMs outcome results to be used for a performance measure. It is very much used for the patient and the clinician to really look at the patient’s care and their treatment in real time. I guess we’re not looking at rolling out the NHS model, just being reported quarterly, not down to the clinician level but aggregated at a higher level. I don’t think we see that. (J2)

However, as one participant pointed out, the perceived threat around performance management was more about the culture of health than PROMs themselves. Instead of viewing safety and quality reporting as punitive, they could use such information positively as an opportunity for service improvement. This would require culture change, starting with a willingness to move away from reactions such as seeking out and blaming individual ‘mal-intent’ or incompetence and towards evidence around best practice and systemic change.

There was scepticism among Australian and international experts about the extent to which public reporting of PROMs would actually enhance patient choices about their treatment or setting of care. Some pointed out that in the UK, there was no apparent behaviour change by GPs or patients to indicate that publicly reporting PROMs had influenced patient choice of hospital. In contrast, one Australian expert argued that consumers should have access to outcomes data, especially PROMs because those are the outcomes of most interest and relevance to consumers.

Other participants believed that macro-level uses of PROMs have the potential to be influential drivers of system-level change, in quality and safety and in health system efficiency.

You want your driver to be safety and quality outcomes for people. I think scaling up is good, because I think if you can influence clinical practice guidelines or similar, that can be very powerful for people. (AE3)

You can get a little bit of data from benchmarking, but it doesn’t permit you to really do value in contracting or information for patients and families. So, to do that, we really need a comprehensive approach, at least in one geography, where all the providers and the cities or regions are being held up to the same measurement standard. That’s our strategy right now, is to try to get that done in one or two places and with one or two conditions. (IE1)

The other argument for collecting this data is that there's an efficiency argument, how efficient are hospitals at converting inputs into outcomes? We know how efficient they are in terms of converting inputs into outputs but churning out lots of hip operations may not be a signifier of an efficient organisation. (IE5)

The ultimate goal of the International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement (ICHOM) is to enable the value-based care agenda through the development of standardised outcomes data, including patient-reported outcomes. In terms of the three levels of PROMs uses, ICHOM advocates starting with the micro and meso levels and eventually moving to macro-level implementation. At this stage, macro-level uses have not been demonstrated or evaluated. However, there is emerging evidence that using PROMs to guide resource allocation and governance at a system level is feasible and may have benefits for health system efficiency.

So, the ICHOM approach has been to think of three phases. The first phase is clinical adoption for quality and comparison purposes. The second phase is benchmarking and feedback on an aggregate level of comparative performance, but there’s no consequences and it’s not public, just feedback. And then the third phase is for accountability, public disclosure or payment purposes … We’re now getting to where we have really reliably comparable information at a community-wide or market-wide level as our next challenge. (IE1)

We have a politician board, decides on the budgets… And they use our indicators quite a lot for prioritisation… And then it’s used, sometimes it’s on a hospital level or a little bit more local level… our reports more and more are documents for the governance, more than for the clinical local improvement work. (IE4)

I had some colleagues who a couple of years ago were able to use the PROMs data to calculate a cost per Quality-Adjusted Life Year (QALY) by hospital for things like hips and knees and hernias so it was a measure of efficiency, if you like, for the hospitals based on this data and that showed some variation which was interesting. (IE5)

## Changing behaviours

One of the primary challenges in implementing any new health initiative is obtaining and maintaining the support of the staff whose working lives will be affected. PROMs will inevitably change established ways of working; one participant described them as a ‘disruptive technology’. PROMs will also require the sustained cooperation of thousands of patients. Stakeholder engagement is therefore a key challenge for PROMs implementation.

This section of the chapter focuses mainly on the stakeholder groups mentioned by interview participants: consumers, clinicians, healthcare organisations and payers. It explores their interests and concerns regarding PROMs, and how these might be addressed. The chapter concludes with a more general discussion of issues raised by participants around change management that are relevant to PROMs initiatives.

### Consumers

In general, participants believed that consumers would be highly supportive of PROMs if the benefits were explained. Some felt that consumers had already ‘heard the buzz’ around PROMs and there was interest, particularly in advocacy groups which were already ‘sold’ on the idea. PROMs seem to fit with the agenda of achieving greater influence for consumers on quality and safety improvements in the health system. Nevertheless, a number of issues were raised around consumer engagement in PROMs and the necessary conditions for a successful and sustainable collection.

First and foremost, PROMs need to be relevant to consumers. They need to understand the questions and why they are being asked. Face validity is crucial; consumers need to ‘recognise themselves in the questions’ (IE9). But more than that, health services need to be measuring outcomes that are meaningful for consumers, and take into account their preferred uses of the information. Relevant uses for consumers may include:

* Tracking their own progress over time
* Reporting their level of function or symptom interference in relation to their goals (e.g., whether they have been able to resume an enjoyable activity)
* Understanding what improvements might reasonably be expected from a treatment, and how likely they are in their own circumstances
* Making informed choices between treatments or providers.

Feeding back information in a useful form to consumers is an ethical responsibility and is also likely to enhance buy-in and data quality; one participant described it as ‘closing the loop between the people giving the information and the people asking for it’ (IE5). Whether PROMs are reported publicly or fed back privately to individual patients and their clinicians, the data must be presented in thoughtful ways that fit with consumer preferences.

If patients take the time to fill it out, the patients need to see a benefit. And one benefit is that they can see all their results, their entire history of experience. (J7)

But I mean, you'd probably begin with the consumer and asking them what outcomes are they actually interested in. And generally their answers are going to be quite different to the clinicians. Clinicians might want quite specific sort of clinical outcome measures but the patient's going to want quality of life indicators so there's going to be that balance, I guess, of trying to integrate both. (J5)

Consumers want a chance to be heard, and to have positive engagement with health services. As one participant pointed out, it is not desirable to have policy and practice shaped only by those patients who are assertive enough to complain. PROMs provide a systematic way to ensure the consumer voice has an influence in the health system.

PROMs are potentially a consumer tool that clinicians will listen to. Unlike a lot of other things that consumers try to get on the agenda of clinicians and policy makers, PROMs make sense for clinicians. (AE3)

However, the level of desired engagement is likely to vary between groups of consumers. Those with chronic illness, such as cancer patients, have a long-term relationship with a healthcare provider and may be more personally invested in the idea of improving treatments and outcomes by providing their input. In contrast, those who visit a health service only once for a procedure or treatment related to an acute condition may be less amenable to providing follow-up data.

Where populations of service users are very mobile, there will be more missing data as people are lost to follow-up. One participant suggested that public messages about the importance of engaging with research might help build support for PROMs among consumers. Although mobile phones and email may seem a good solution to the follow-up issue, another participant warned about being careful not to overuse these methods as there is a risk of annoying consumers if you bombard them with ‘spam’. Services should also be aware that consumers do not have equal access to such technology and therefore relying on it may result in disadvantaged groups being under-represented in their datasets.

Survey fatigue was seen as a real problem for PROMs collections. One way to overcome this is to ensure that the patient knows that the data will be used in their own care. Nevertheless, several participants made the point that lengthy questionnaires should be avoided. Service providers should be honest with consumers about how long it will take to complete PROMs and resist the temptation to squeeze in a few more questions. If a tool is too onerous, certain patients may struggle to complete it, particularly those who are the most vulnerable and ill. This may introduce bias into the data collection. Staff or family members may feel they have to answer the questions on the patient’s behalf, which can defeat the purpose of PROMs.

So it’s got to be short and it’s got to be sharp and it’s got to give us what we want. (AE2)

Equity of access was an important consideration for participants in the interviews. Several spoke about the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, in particular, to have the opportunity to provide feedback on the health services they receive. PROMs need to be made accessible to all, including those who speak languages other than English, visually impaired people, and others who may struggle to complete a conventional questionnaire.

The importance of respecting a patient’s privacy was also noted. Some participants believed that patients were more likely to be open and honest in a written questionnaire than face-to-face.

Finally, one participant spoke about the value (to consumers) of using standardised PROMs in research, specifically around improving the quality of research to ensure that the information provided by consumers contributes to medical knowledge. This interviewee was critical of ‘pointless’ research projects that waste consumers’ time completing instruments that have not been properly validated for use, or are not comparable with measures used elsewhere. Such projects largely benefited medical students and registrars who were conducting the research to gain their qualifications.

### Clinicians

Doctors are the main gatekeepers for PROMs. Although patients’ willingness to provide their own information is an essential prerequisite, this is more likely to occur if their doctors encourage them to do so. If doctors choose not to be involved, there will be major difficulties with the implementation of PROMs. Even if collection is mandatory or linked to payment, a lack of engagement by doctors can compromise data quality and ultimately threaten the sustainability of a PROMs initiative.

Nurses will also play an important role in PROMs, particularly in hospitals and sub-acute settings such as palliative care, rehabilitation and mental health. However, relatively few participants spontaneously nominated nursing staff as key stakeholders in PROMs. Some allied health practitioners – including physiotherapists and psychologists – were also mentioned.

Participants were virtually unanimous in emphasising the importance of engaging doctors and their representative bodies, such as medical colleges and state-wide clinical networks. Rather than trying to persuade those who were opposed to PROMs, interviewees advised strongly to ‘work with the willing’. Ideally, the starting point would be to build on, guide and facilitate clinician-initiated projects. Otherwise, the approach should involve extensive consultation and agreement on shared goals that are meaningful to clinicians.

We take a small sub-group of doctors who have the most affiliation with PROMs and we also ask the specific patients’ federation to join these doctors and with them we start the whole process of finding out which dimensions to measure, which questionnaires there already are, which moments in time we should measure the PROMs. So, it's a very intrinsic driven system in which [our organisation] is only a facilitating party and, of course, we have a lot of knowledge in PROMs and we guide them, but we always say that the doctors and the patients are in charge in this whole process. (IE9)

One participant suggested that it was important to consider the ‘clinical appetite’ for the data. Another contrasted the experience of two projects in which they had been involved: the first, which required mandatory collection of a set of centrally determined PROMs; the second, a more collaborative effort which ultimately produced more successful results.

The difference was that clinicians were much more actively engaged, that was the basis on which they were invited to be involved; they chose ways in which they would use the score… and have been reporting very positive experiences of using it. But it helps them have meaningful discussions with their patients, it helps them discuss with their patient progress over time and it provides evidence of how they are doing - a particular service, a particular clinic - that they can provide to funders and generally a much more positive sense that this is relevant to them and works and actually helps. So the lesson of that is to adopt what I would call a more partnership approach to the use and implementation of PROMs. (IE8)

The concept of intrinsic motivation – willingness to engage in an activity without any external consequence – came through strongly in discussions about engaging clinicians in PROMs. Most participants felt that doctors were intrinsically motivated to make things better and to do things better for their patients. As one participant put it, ‘voluntary action can be associated with quite strong motivation’ (IE8). If this is the case, then one key task for those wanting to implement PROMs is to demonstrate the benefits for safety and quality. Convincing evidence of potential benefits may then motivate clinicians to incorporate PROMs into their own practice.

And then clinicians see that example and go, ‘Oh, right, that makes sense. Yes, that’s got a lot of value, I can see how I can utilise them filling out this questionnaire in being able to help me in being able to help talk to the patient, gauging the patient, make sure that they are tracking in the right way, we can identify issues with them. Okay, it’s got value in terms of how I do clinical practice.’ (J6)

So, when they can truly see the value in it, that’s pretty much the only incentive that they need to say, wow, I never knew that my person with diabetes, for example, had low mobility, or was depressed, or was anxious, because I never thought to ask, because I was always so busy concentrating on their sugar levels. So, we have found that is the biggest motivator and incentive when you can show, the what’s in it for them and the value add, and that they know that actually most of the time it isn’t going to take me any extra time, it’s actually not that added burden. Once we can actually demonstrate that to them, they’re usually jumping to get on board. (J12)

Another key task would be to assist clinicians with the resources and guidance they need to make PROMs a normal part of routine practice. This requires carefully selected instruments and cleverly designed systems to ensure that consistent, rigorous data can be collected without disrupting the workflow.

If you have six or seven minutes, you don’t want to spend three of those for the patient to fill in twenty-one questions. (J7)

If collection is easy and quick, it is more likely to happen. Doctors will, understandably, have concerns that collecting PROMs takes valuable time that could be used more productively. However, there is evidence from current trials that, where these measures are well integrated into the system of care, there is the potential to save time during the consultation.

However, efficient data capture will not be sufficient to engage clinicians in the long term. The data need to be relevant to care, and (ideally) available in real time to assist in decision-making. If the data are immediately useful, clinicians will be more likely to ensure the PROMs are completed and to incorporate this ‘disruptive technology’ into their practice.

When clinicians have immediate feedback in terms of how their patients are feeling, where they're at with regards to key symptoms, then that should really influence the way they approach clinical management. And with the ability to be able to provide real time feedback, then they should be able to see change, depending on what they do. And that would be a really powerful driver in terms of how symptoms are managed. (J11)

I think, it kind of makes sense for us, because what you want as a clinician, with the family and the patient, is to have something that’s uniform, to find out what their problems are and then to work with them to resolve them and then to reassess it. And then kind of, behind the scenes, we get that data and measure what the outcomes are. So, there’s buy-in from the clinicians, if it’s just part of what you normally do. (AE1)

I think in the end if clinicians see them as useful in their clinical practice, not if they see them as useful to help the general efficiency of the hospital or some national goals around quality or whatever, that’s too distant and too vague, I think they’ve got to see some almost direct clinical benefit to this information. (IE5)

Data can then be fed into a central repository for other purposes, and fed back in an aggregated form to clinicians and organisations to guide quality improvement. Although aggregate uses of PROMs, such as benchmarking, research and public reporting, may not be as intuitively appealing, some clinicians will support them where the benefits can be demonstrated. Healthcare providers may wish to interact with the dataset creatively, by generating research questions; or they may use PRO data to draw attention to the good outcomes they are achieving.

I mean, just to give an illustration, many of the pilot sites are very positive; they didn’t need to be persuaded… just felt that this would show their services in a good light. They were so positive about what they were doing that bringing the lens or the laser of a PROM to bear on their work would just work to their advantage. (IE8)

Aggregate uses of PROMs may, however, create resistance to their use. Participants pointed out that asking clinicians to collect PROMs for their own use is a very different proposition from, for example, ‘doing a state-wide survey and looking at performance across local health districts or between hospitals’ (J11). Using the data for performance management may be seen as a threat to professional decision-making and autonomy. There may be a temptation to ‘fudge’ data if it is tied to payment. Risk adjustment methods will be closely scrutinised and challenged if publicly reported data reflect poorly on individuals or organisations.

Some clinicians will question the validity of PROMs. They may see them as an added burden, offering minimal additional value. PROMs may draw attention to errors and prompt complaints, which then will require a response. Doctors may feel that the outcomes covered by PROMs are beyond their capacity to influence, and therefore should not be attributed to their clinical care.

There are, certainly the older generation of clinicians may be, there may be a fair bit of scepticism amongst that generation as to the value of such data. They may see it as subjective, and therefore not of much use at all. They may also not think that it’s appropriate to collect patient-reported outcomes if that gets in the way of their natural way of interacting with patients. They’re worried about raising issues that it’s not within their remit to address, and they’re worried about having time for this sort of additional task, and, if those sorts of concerns aren’t addressed, then the implementation will fail. (AE5)

It’s just my assessment that you could get kick back from people saying what else do you want us to do? How much else do we have to do? I think it would require very strategic and tactical engagement of clinical groups. (AE3)

This kind of resistance has been encountered in some PROMs initiatives overseas, according to some of the international interviewees.

Even though the information is out there and they are seeing some interesting patterns, people are not changing what they are doing at all. And there is a lot of pushback. There is a growing sense of this is a lot of work and a lot of effort and the clinicians feel like the information may not have enough context to be representative and useful and that, if anything, they are more likely to be hurt by this than helped. (IE6)

They might intellectually be interested, but they see it as a risk to their business to have some future accountability for improving people’s health. Which actually takes a look into the social, the cultural issues. There’s a strong feeling here by the physicians, the doctors in particular, that they should not be held accountable for something they can’t control and they don’t want to have performance measures or quality measures that are not within their direct span of control. So, a process measure, whether I’ve prescribed a particular medication or conducted a particular screening test, that, they understand that they could be accountable for that. Whether three months later, a patient’s walking well or breathing clearly, they feel like that’s too far beyond their responsibility. (IE1)

Several participants spoke about the influential role of the medical and professional colleges, and the possibility of engaging them in selecting appropriate PROMs and endorsing or promoting their use. The extent to which the medical colleges in Australia are already engaged with PROMs was unclear. Overseas, however, clinical registries for medical specialities have been a focus for clinician-led PROMs initiatives. Medical colleges may also have a role to play in responding to PROMs data, for example when it highlights poor performance by an individual clinician.

### Other stakeholders

The other key stakeholders mentioned by interviewees can be categorised broadly as providers (primary care; hospitals) or payers (health insurers; state/territory and Australian Government agencies). Their interests and concerns are discussed below.

Among the Australian participants, it was seen as highly desirable to engage the primary care sector in PROMs and to find some way of following patients across settings from general practice to inpatient and back again, rather than waiting for them to re-enter the hospital system, possibly via an outpatient clinic.

So I think there is opportunity to bring GPs into this space and for them to be, I guess, a counterpart in helping us to collect things, even if it is about the hospital sector. Because they quite often are the person who sees the patient after they’ve been in the acute setting… I think if we could engage our GPs in that post-acute setting we could gather a lot better, a lot more rich data. (J10)

I mean the other thing that we are also grappling with is patients where the care isn’t always delivered in the hospital or it might be a shared care situation so we do obviously need to think about how PROMs may be utilised or collected at points that aren’t necessarily specifically in the hospital space but… we’re still very early on in the piece there. (J2)

However, participants acknowledged that state/territory health departments had little influence in primary care and no capacity to fund GPs to collect these measures. With the exception of a few GPs who had a particular interest in measurement or innovation, most had not yet joined the ‘conversation’ around PROMs. Nevertheless, at least one pilot project had succeeded in engaging general practitioners in an effort to measure the continuity of care across settings from the perspective of patients.

Hospitals have a key role in collecting PROMs for the treatment of acute conditions, and participants saw hospitals as a focus for the expansion of PROMs collections in Australia. Hospitals and state health departments were identified as being responsible for building the infrastructure for PROMs. State and territory government participants indicated that there was scattered activity in PROMs within hospitals and interest in a more systematic approach. One thing that could facilitate systematic PROMs collection is access to up-to-date information about what measures to use and how to collect them. If PROMs data are to be used for benchmarking, there need to be robust risk adjustment methods. Staff responsible for quality improvement may require assistance with interpreting the data and understanding how it can be used.

I mean I think just like half the hospitals, the health services recognise that… they need to start getting into that space and start collecting PROMs. I think one of the problems is that they don’t understand maybe what PROMs are and what the tools are… But I don’t think [there exists] a one-stop shop that, if a hospital says okay I’m really interested in PROMs and I would really like to do it for my surgical clinic. What do I do and how do I do it? I don’t think that is sort of there, but I might be wrong. (J2)

If I was a hospital and I was towards the bottom end of some distribution of outcomes or something I immediately want to have a whole host of questions to ask about the quality of the data, about are there significant differences, is this just a one-off this year or is it persistent over time and so on, so you still need to put in quite a lot of work to interpret the data. (IE5)

Interviewees with experience in the use of health outcome measures for benchmarking had observed differences between public and private sector providers in terms of their willingness to share good practice with other providers. Whereas in the public sector there appeared to be little sense of competition and more openness about asking for (and providing) advice and assistance on quality improvement, private sector representatives were less apt to be open and enthusiastic contributors to such discussions.

Another participant said they had found that private provider health data in general was not easily available for quality and safety reporting purposes. There was also a perception that private hospitals may want to use PROMs primarily as a marketing tool.

I think some people… are probably using it as a pseudo patient experience, sort of, you know, 20 outpatients… the care we provided was excellent and […] they only got a sample return of 10% of patients or something like that. And so I think that that sort of use is not going to be high value to anyone, really, that’s for marketing and promotional purposes, it’s not going to change care or improve care. (AE2)

However, some private healthcare providers have demonstrated a willingness and capacity to use PROMs for quality improvement through public reporting and sharing of best practice, as well as for marketing. For instance, the national PROMs program in England was preceded by an initiative of the large private healthcare provider BUPA Hospitals (now Spire Healthcare). This initiative, which dates back to 1998, has achieved a number of practice improvements such as changes to care pathways, enhanced communication with patients, and a greater focus on post-operative pain relief following hysterectomy.21

The issue of patient follow-up across settings may be more problematic in private hospitals because there is limited opportunity to collect data in pre-admission or outpatient clinics. These providers deal with hundreds of medical specialists and surgeons, each of whom is an independent small business with their own data systems and level of willingness to take part in a coordinated data collection.

So it’s great when the doctors all participate, but because of the funding models in private hospitals, the doctors are their own business you know, they’re not actually employees of the private hospital. They’re a separate contractor, so again it’s that sharing of data across the platform that is tricky. (AE4)

In the UK, following a ruling by the Competition and Markets Authority, private hospitals are now required to collect and publicly report PROMs data not just for NHS patients treated in their facilities but for all patients who have one of the four procedures targeted by the national PROMs program. This Authority, which regulates competition law, conducted an investigation into the private health market and concluded that consumers were not being well served by the information that was then being released about their treatment outcomes from private sector healthcare providers. Data collection from these providers is now coordinated by the Private Healthcare Information Network and reported on its website: https://www.phin.org.uk.

The issue of how to engage private healthcare providers in broader PROMs initiatives is also highly relevant in Australia, where the private sector provides the majority of certain elective procedures and where state and territory health departments sometimes contract with private hospitals to treat public patients. There are also contractual arrangements between governments in smaller states and those in larger states to perform certain procedures for which there is insufficient volume to maintain the necessary medical expertise in the smaller state or territory. As payers, state health departments have an interest in using PROMs to gauge the value they are obtaining from these contracts.

At the national level, the Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) uses data collected from clinical trials and registries to judge the value of new and existing drugs and devices that are or may be included in the Australian Register of Therapeutic Goods. PROMs offer another, potentially valuable, source of information:

So the TGA are very interested in this type of data, because they get reports to them that suggests there may be a problem with a device, and then they’ll ask us about our experience of that device, but as PROMs come on board that will form part of the assessment for the TGA. (AE2)

The other payers in the Australian health system (apart from consumers) are health insurance companies. These are also prominent in some other countries, for example, the Netherlands and the United States, although the roles they play in the health systems of different countries vary considerably. Few participants mentioned health insurers as key stakeholders, and there were divergent views on their level of interest and involvement. Two Australian interviewees referred to the existence of joint projects between health insurers and providers or clinical registries, focusing in areas of particular interest to the health fund. One international participant discussed the ‘business barriers’ to participation by the health funds in their country:

And that is to do with how much money they make in the traditional business model and they’re not really interested in a business model that’s tied to value and tied to management of patients’ health status, unless it goes through them. So, they’ve been very unsupportive, the health plans have, only a couple of exceptions. (IE1)

Another international participant offered a more optimistic assessment of the willingness of health insurers to engage with PROMs. This interviewee described the involvement of health insurers in public reporting, first by taking part in discussions to develop suitable indicators of care quality that might include PROMs, and then by taking PROMs-based indicators into account in their negotiations with healthcare providers. There was also an Australian example of the potential to use PROMs to demonstrate the value of certain treatments or providers to health insurers:

Rehabilitation would be a helpful area for PROMs because we’re getting a lot of pushback from health funds to say that inpatient rehabilitation isn’t actually working, and yet, we’re getting lots of information from our patients that say… my life would have been a misery if I’d gone straight home and I didn’t have my rehab. (AE4)

### Change management

Participants suggested a variety of strategies to address resistance and facilitate PROMs uptake. These strategies generally involved investing time and resources in managing change. Some of these would involve a long-term investment in lasting change, whereas others would provide short-term solutions to critical problems during the early stages of implementation.

The kinds of approaches mentioned by participants were consistent with theories of change management, incorporating ideas such as identifying change champions, engaging stakeholders in co-designing the initiative, providing support and incentives for participation, giving regular feedback on progress and demonstrating benefits early. It was generally accepted that change would take time, and the process would be complex and would require provision of adequate resources including staff, money, training and infrastructure such as the questionnaires themselves and technology for data capture, analysis and feedback.

Short-term approaches to change management may include providing practical assistance with data collection. For instance, one pilot project included funding for trained assistants to administer PROMs questionnaires. Another short-term strategy is to identify change champions who are ‘passionate and invested’ clinical leaders (J10). Other advice offered by participants was to be realistic about the pace of change and the likelihood of obstacles, and to keep stakeholders informed regularly about progress. This feedback should celebrate successes and acknowledge aspects of the project that have not worked as well, preferably also explaining what was learned from the experience and how the project might be adapted in response to formative evaluation findings.

The anecdotal feedback that has been given to us by the clinicians, the consumers, and the managers, is that there is that short amount of pain upfront as there is when you’re trying to change any process, or introduce anything new. However, once you have invested the time in really trying to get that right and trying to understand what you’re doing, that there are definitely the longer-term benefits and outcomes. (J12)

In order to sustain long-term change, however, PROMs will need to be embedded into ‘business as usual’ and not depend on the enthusiasm of a project officer or a few champions. A sustainable and systematic approach to PROMs will require a strong commitment to behaviour change among clinical staff and consumers.

I'm also reminded of a literature review that came out of the UK in 2014 on systemic approaches to person-centred care and so on, and it said despite the growing empirical evidence and practice information about person centred-care - these kinds of approaches that value patient-reported experiences and outcomes, it’s increasingly in policy, it’s increasingly in priorities. But in practice it’s just not happening. Like a lot of behaviour change, it’s complex. (AE3)

Successful translation of policy to practice has been achieved in some of the well-established health outcomes collections in Australia. Several Australian experts pointed out that embedding PROMs in usual practice is not just about data collection – it’s also necessary to ensure the data are used regularly and seamlessly to inform treatment decisions and quality improvement activities. Building these uses into PROMs systems, and providing support for clinicians to understand and act upon the data, will allow the value of PROMs to be realised and demonstrated to clinicians and consumers, providers and payers. This in turn is likely to increase and maintain stakeholder support for the initiative.

You see the thing is about the PROMs enthusiasm is, it’s really easy to select some measures and to get some systems in place and collect a whole lot of data, that’s the easy bit, but that’s also the trap, because if you don’t do something with it, people are going to feel pretty resentful of having spent their time and energy collecting those data. (AE5)

One international participant suggested that new initiatives should start in areas where PROMs can make the biggest contribution to understanding health outcomes; fields in which objective biological markers of treatment success may be less useful. This is the principle behind the selection of PROMs as the only health outcomes measures to be collected by the electronic Persistent Pain Outcomes Collaboration in Australia and New Zealand.

Other participants suggested a ‘layered approach’ starting with rapid feedback of PROMs data to clinicians for quality improvement. Of all the uses of PROMs, this is perhaps the least threatening and has the most obvious direct value to clinicians. After building experience with the PROMs instruments and refining the data analysis and presentation, it may be possible to gain support for other uses in contracting and public reporting. This suggestion is consistent with the approach taken in recent years for the incorporation of PROMs in the clinical registries managed by DICA in the Netherlands.

Attitude and behaviour change may be promoted through education and training of clinicians and consumers. Ensuring that clinicians who complete PROMs-related training are eligible to receive continuing professional development points (or equivalent) will enhance the credibility of these courses as well as providing an incentive to participate. Doctors need to know how to use and interpret the instruments, but they also need to gain an appreciation of the science of psychometrics. This may help avoid situations where doctors modify tools or invent questions for their own monitoring and research purposes, resulting in invalid data.

Clinicians who engage in being able to collect information from patients will typically have no knowledge of psychometrics and they will pretty much barbarise, cut and paste, pull together, create whatever is possible to - and whatever they think is appropriate for what their purpose is and so that’s a big problem. (J6)

There is not a lot of experience or comfort with these kinds of surveys, so people might be very comfortable taking a blood pressure, but they’re not very comfortable administering a standardised symptom battery. (IE1)

However, changing attitudes and behaviours using in-service training has proven more challenging than anticipated, prompting one international participant to emphasise the importance of ‘starting early’. It is vital that undergraduate medical training fosters an appreciation for patient perspectives.

I think there is still reluctance by the clinical community to accept these data as genuinely relevant information for clinical practice, and I think that’s also the key barrier, convincing the sceptics who still seem to think that patient experience is about how hot the bread rolls were in the hospital food and things like that, and that PROMs are simply subjective, fuzzy and kind of soft information… They are not aware of the science that’s gone into it, into the validation of these tools and measures, and a lot of effort I think needs to be expended in convincing the profession broadly of the value of doing this and also conquering perhaps some of the fears that some of the clinicians may have about having the outcomes of their work exposed so starkly. (IE7)

We’ve got to be able to train our clinicians and train our other stakeholders on how to use this information and we’re going to have to spend a lot more time and effort and begin very early with this training so that it becomes part of the way they think about things. (IE6)

The concept of partnering with patients is now incorporated into standards governing healthcare providers. This provides an opportunity to reward participation in PROMs initiatives by allowing this activity to count as evidence towards accreditation. Patients are, of course, key partners in PROMs as without their willingness to provide data, any initiative will fail. Strategies to engage patients suggested by participants included: having consumer representatives take part in early focus groups and contribute to the design process; education on what PROMs are and how to use them; and communication about the quality improvements achieved as a result of PROMs initiatives.

We have to train the patients, the public, to be our partners in this. They have to see it as part of their job as patients, is to pull out their phones six months after surgery and answer some questions. So, that will take some time and is at least a challenge, if not a risk… If we don’t take on that challenge successfully, we will have more incomplete and unreliable data. (IE1)

## Designing the infrastructure

The effective implementation of PROMs requires an investment in infrastructure that supports the objectives of data collection and use. This will include validated, relevant measures; systems for capturing data efficiently and storing it securely; data analysis methods; and reporting mechanisms that meet the needs of various stakeholders.

### Selection or design of measures

According to the Mayo Clinic, a good PROM is simple and brief; it can be read by a 12-year-old and will take no more than 15 minutes to complete.22 It must be developed with input from patients. It must also have the essential psychometric qualities of reliability, validity and responsiveness to change; and be easily scored and interpreted.22

Almost all participants had something to say about the importance of choosing the right PROMs for the intended purpose. There are many instruments, and a poor choice could undermine the credibility of a PROMs initiative and limit the usefulness of the data.

If people dive into this without thinking about use and thinking about longer term applications and usability and feasibility, then they might end up selecting a tool that they wish they hadn’t. (J2)

Nevertheless, many of the experts were optimistic about the availability of suitable instruments. Much of the hard work of development has already been done by those using PROMs for research and there are several established data collections and numerous pilot projects that are currently using PROMs in Australia.

So we do understand, I think better than we ever have, the core components of what a profile of health should look like. And as I say what I’ve been sort of most struck by in our work is that most of the time the profiles tell you that people are really actually doing pretty good. And once in a while you find things that are unexpected and yet incredibly important. (IE6)

One caveat I would like to just note for the record, is there is a danger in you using the PROMs that have been designed for research use at the clinical level, because they may not have the precision required for managing individual patients and there we have the promise of new computer adaptive testing style approaches to measurement that can be implemented with electronic data capture. But as you aggregate up to the higher policy levels and the benchmarking levels, that problem drops away because you get tremendous precision from the large sample sizes that you get at those levels. (AE5)

It is important to include people with expertise in psychometrics on any team that is choosing and implementing PROMs, to ensure that the selected instruments have measurement properties suited to the required purpose, whether that is individual care or aggregation or a combination of the two. Careful work is needed to define the domains of measurement that are relevant, both to local settings and to quality and safety improvement.

Some state and territory government participants admitted that selecting PROMs was a daunting task and they would welcome some guidance or advice. Those who lack access to expertise in psychometrics are possibly more likely to turn to ready-made solutions such as the ICHOM standard sets. These are appealing because they provide a menu of options that have been selected and validated for use in particular clinical fields. Another major development in PROMs in recent years has been the Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) item bank, developed to measure a set of core domains common across a variety of chronic and complex health conditions. Participants’ views on these two initiatives are presented below, after a more general discussion of the issues around selection of PROMs. The three dominant issues were ownership, flexibility and the extent to which PROMs should be standardised.

#### Ownership

The importance of ‘ownership’ of PROMs initiatives has been discussed above. This applies also to the selection of measures. One expert said that this process had to start by getting ‘everyone in the room’ (AE1). Another said that even when clinicians were wedded to certain tools, it was possible to start conversations around a set of minimum data that might be useful, and these conversations resulted in a surprising degree of consistency and agreement (IE6). Yet another warned that it may not be wise to be too prescriptive; better to allow some ‘wiggle room’ in order to facilitate engagement with providers and patients (IE7).

This alternative approach is messier, more unpredictable. Depending on how it’s done you may be leaving a lot of discretion about which conditions are the focus and which measures are used and how they’re used… So it’s messier, but it may well be that like many other areas of health and health policy, so the incremental progress is better than top-down progress, well, or non-progress. (IE8)

#### Flexibility

Even after PROMs have been chosen and used for some time, it may be desirable to revise that choice at some point. One expert described the process of reviewing the instruments used in an established data collection to ensure they were still serving their purpose. In a pilot program, the final set of instruments may be decided via an iterative process. Organisations or jurisdictions that decide to go down a slightly different path can be used as case studies in evaluating the impact of the PROMs initiative. In both cases, the process involves collecting evidence on the extent to which the instruments are capable of detecting variation in outcomes and their sensitivity to changes in practice.

But there’s also an opportunity for that community of practice to come together, to have quite a mature and informed debate, often about the validity of the measure itself. Whether it’s still appropriate, whether it needs changing, whether it needs updating, you know? Whether it’s appropriate across settings. (AE1)

You won't always get consensus… some people will always just do what they would like to do, regardless of whether there is a statewide, or national approach. And, I suppose, being adaptable … because lots of people will get caught up in the ifs, and the whats and the buts, but sometimes it’s about let’s just give it go and if it doesn’t work, then we have the option to come back in two months’ time, or whatever it might be, revise it and then move forward from there. (J12)

The disadvantage of such an approach is a lack of consistency and comparability. Collecting different questions for similar patients is a barrier to a systematic approach (IE7). If it is possible to gain early agreement on useful measures, this has advantages in terms of efficiency.

I think ultimately what we’d be looking to do is try and move this nationally, to start to get collaboration, sharing of information and if there’s an opportunity to standardise it early… in terms of the development of a standard set of outcome measures, I think that’s a positive step, so two years down the track or whatever it might be, we’ve already had that similar approach as to what we’re actually capturing. (J4)

#### Standardisation

While no-one was in favour of mandating collection of specific measures, there was considerable support for some level of standardisation, both among the experts and the government participants. Scaling up the use of a particular measure or set of measures within and across organisations was seen as a powerful strategy for collecting information to guide safety and quality improvements. In order to detect unwarranted variation in outcomes, it is necessary to have comparable data (and careful risk adjustment).

I think you’ve got to have some standardisation. The bigger the population group, the more you’ve got to have the standardisation because at least it’s got some meaning in it. I like the idea of the core, plus you can add some local measures in some ways. I think if you are collecting clinical data about something, then it would be good if your PROMs could be at the same scale, you know? If you're looking at the impact of some kind of intervention, you want to have sufficient quality PROMs data to be considered at the same time. (AE3)

I’d be strongly in favour of a national standardisation… I mean, you know, a hip replacement is a hip replacement, no matter where it is, and I think it’s really helpful to know if there’s a variable outcome for Darwin versus Tasmania. (AE4)

In addition to core generic PROMs and disease-specific PROMs, organisations or jurisdictions may want to collect local items to enhance buy-in and relevance. One participant referred to this idea as a ‘dual core’: one national set, and one state- or organisation-based set. However, these extra items need to be subject to the same scrutiny as the core PROMs with regards to validity, acceptability and relevance.

Standardisation has the advantages of being able to pull data and compare it across places and that’s important, so I think that there do need to be core datasets and great care needs to be taken in choosing those and they can’t be too big, but equally I think it’s important to allow local sites to have scope to add additional measures that they might already have been using in their practice and that they find useful in their practice. (AE5)

We all think we’re unique. We all think we do things differently, and we all think we do things slightly better than the guy next door. I don’t know that we are… I think we basically provide fairly similar services… So I suspect that a lot of questions that if you had a questionnaire in New South Wales and it was validated, that it would be the same for the surgeons in Victoria, that were in Western Australia, that were in Northern Territory. I don’t know that there is a whole lot of need to adapt things for local specific treatment or care. (J10)

#### ICHOM

There was a high level of awareness of ICHOM among the jurisdictional participants, some of whom had attended the inaugural forum in Sydney. Participants could also point to a number of collaborative projects with ICHOM currently under way in Australia. There was interest in the ICHOM standard sets, with the understanding that these may need to be adapted for local contexts.

You can’t ignore ICHOM. They’ve done a lot of work. They’re internationally recognised and of course we would look to them to see what they have selected and to see whether that was something that would be applicable locally. (J3)

So people often ask me, ‘This is the area that I'm interested in, what PROMs should I collect?’ and I say to them, ‘Look, don’t reinvent the wheel, there’s a lot of work already being done by groups like ICHOM to develop standard sets.’ So, I think, promoting the use of an international standard set of data is really important… And also, people need to understand that what ICHOM has put out there is just a minimum set, you can add things onto that if you want, but, I think, it’s a good starting point for anyone starting from scratch to see what ICHOM have set up. (J5)

However, there were some concerns from international and Australian experts about the prospects for successfully implementing standard sets of measures. One of the international experts described a conversation with an acquaintance who had decided to go down this path:

And he said, ‘Well look, they offer exactly what I need. They come in and they tell you.’ He said, ‘I don’t need to know what is the best measure… I need a menu. I need to put them into my hospitals and I need you to tell me of these 40 conditions, here are the measures you should be using. I don’t want to go through making the decisions. I don’t want to understand the nuances. I want you to tell me you’ve done all the work and here it is.’ (IE6)

There was a feeling among the experts that the benefits of a standard set of measures and instruments had yet to be demonstrated. Several referred to the experience of the English NHS PROMs program, which in several ways had not had the hoped-for impact on safety and quality.

As I read it and read it now, the goals really were a strong belief, especially by health economists that you could improve productivity, increase quality, reduce unhelpful variations all through generating evidence about outcomes. They would reveal – good outcome data would reveal unproductive services, poor quality services and unnecessary variations in services. And as I’m sure you will have read that didn’t really happen. (IE8)

So [ICHOM] is something that has really come out of nowhere in five years. It is a business model that’s very clear. It is geared at providing a service. I think that a lot of what they do is very, very attractive. They give you these shelf-ready sets of outcomes… What worries me is, in listening to people like Nick Black and having watched him for the last 10 years, with NHS. And hearing him say we’ve put a lot of time, a lot of effort and a lot of our hearts behind some core PROs that we thought were going to help us to reshape the NHS. And they are not seeing the benefits that they had hoped. (IE6)

Expert participants raised issues about the ICHOM business model, the selection of instruments and the expertise of the panels conducting validation studies. One government participant said that researchers and clinicians in public hospitals could be involved in validating an instrument but then asked to pay for its continued use after the trial ended. This person questioned whether this was an appropriate model for a publicly funded health system. There was also a concern that the existing expertise in Australia could be overlooked in the hunt for a ready-made solution from overseas.

[ICHOM has] gained momentum and they’re developing their datasets and they’re implementing them, but they’re still – to get to the stage where they’ve been implemented for a period of time, results have been analysed, fed back, led to improvements, like, you know, we’re not quite at that level yet, we’re starting to get to that level. So we’re really in a very early stage of it, I think, and we’re still trying to work out exactly what’s the best way to do PROMs the best, what the outcomes are from them, how useful they are, how feasible, how meaningful, all that sort of stuff. (AE2)

I am particularly worried about things like the ICHOM set getting widely implemented quickly. I’ve spent most of my career trying to convince my colleagues no, no, no. You don’t want to collect everything under the sun, trust me. Holding back, collecting smaller limited datasets but one that will be maximally informative I think is where we need to spend a lot more time and thought. (IE6)

Participants questioned the idea that suitable instruments could be chosen by a small group of experts rather than through a broader consultation process involving consumers and clinicians. Without a genuine consultation and co-design process, consumers and clinicians who have never used PROMs may not see the point. Other clinical groups may be strongly attached to legacy instruments they have used for many years and simply refuse to change over to the new measures.

So, I think from our point of view, it’s very much the clinical areas need to decide exactly what it is they want and then why they want to know it and then design the PROM that way, rather than having… standard PROMs just fitted on to all the different areas and maybe collected centrally, but it’s not particularly owned by those areas. (IE3)

There are a range of instruments for every condition now, and people and clinicians and managers and academics, will have their preferred one, and I think it may be counterproductive to impose, to mandate the use of a particular one at the expense of – at the risk of losing the support of those devotees to others, so some investment, I think, is wise to be made in mapping across instruments so that you can use the results… into a combined – into a uniform measure. (IE7)

#### PROMIS

Many participants were in favour of a core set of generic PROMs, complemented by disease- or condition-specific PROMs. While the former would allow comparability, the latter are more sensitive to the changes in symptoms of a particular condition, the effectiveness of a specific treatment, or the potential complications arising from a procedure.

One way to achieve the required precision without making the test excessively long and time consuming is to use an item bank delivered by computerised adaptive testing. The US National Institutes of Health (NIH) PROMIS uses this approach to measure PROs common to a variety of chronic conditions. It uses item response theory to create tests that are tailored to a patient’s health status and change dynamically as they are used, but remain valid and reliable.23 Generic domains covered by PROMIS include physical functioning, fatigue, pain, emotional distress and social role participation.

PROMIS instruments are already being used in some Australian states. Several international participants spoke positively about PROMIS and the approach is currently being emulated in other countries.

We have our national registers who are mainly developing PROMs, and they have developed these measures quite independently, so we have… a whole table full of different kinds of measures, and now the registers are actually working on the project where they want to construct a nationwide item bank for these measures, which means that maybe they will move forward in a more united way in these PROMs. And they are looking very much on the item bank PROMIS in America, the US. So that’s actually the development, and we are following this development. (IE4)

PROMIS was funded by the NIH for a 10 year period. Since January 2017, there has been a shift to a cost-recovery model and users have to pay a fee which covers staff time and maintenance of the infrastructure.

### System design and data capture

Once the measures have been agreed upon, it will also be vital to gain agreement on standard procedures for data collection including the timing of administration and integration into clinicians’ workflow and organisational systems. Many participants were in favour of saving time during the consultation by asking patients to complete their PROMs shortly beforehand.

I think… using digital devices more, to let the people… fill in surveys… while they are waiting for the doctor… I think that would be something that could be more developed, because it’s very hard to take the time of course for the doctor in the actual patient meeting to try to ask those questions. I think the questions that you want the patient to answer, it has to be done somewhere else than the actual meeting. (IE4)

And maybe that’s where part of the role for the GP is, or it’s the role of the pre-admission clinic to have people doing things like that while they’re waiting to go into see the anaesthetist, or the nurse, or the surgeon. There are potential points I suspect along the patient’s trajectory leading up to something where you could do it if you had the way of collecting it. Or you could collect it once and then it would need to be then in a place where all areas could go in and actually extract the bit that they wanted for their area. (J12)

Standard procedures around data capture, assisted by a common platform or information technology (IT) solution, are necessary to ensure that the data are ‘robust and accurate’ (IE3). However, this relies on all parties having access to basic information such as up-to-date patient contact details, which is not always the case in Australia. One participant noted that this information was actually becoming more and more difficult to obtain. The idea of a unique patient identifier across settings is ‘utopia’ for those involved in data collection:

But there’s also a trend towards reducing the amount of information on a sticker. So one of the hospitals in [State] just has a barcode, a name and a birth date and that’s it. So we’ve then got to ring the hospital to then get each of this information, get that over the phone, get the information transferred over the phone, which has risks of the data being incorrectly transferred, and there’s going to be more of a trend toward that, which means following up patients. If you’re a third party it’s going to be even more difficult going forward. (AE2)

Many participants spoke about the benefits of having purpose-built technology to assist with data capture. The UK PROMs national collection is still largely paper based, which limits the timeliness of feedback to clinicians and organisations. However, there are other collections in the UK that are set up for immediate local use of PROMs in consultation with patients. Electronic data collection enables rapid feedback as well as easier and more accurate transfer into databases.

Everyone would like the ability to have an integrated IT system that was seamless and had a clinician portal, a patient portal, and that we had the ability to view data over care settings. (J12)

There’s a bit of IT work that we need to do, but the data is already being collected and collated. What we need to do is to develop IT systems that allow the use of data more efficiently in real time. So, a lot of the stuff we do now is retrospective analyses which, whilst they’re very useful because there’s no other data source that can provide clinicians with the detail that we’re collecting, well, what happened three months ago, it’s probably better to have this information in real time as much as possible. So, I think, that the IT systems are probably about 12 months away from us doing that… that’s me being very optimistic. (J5)

One method currently being used by several Australian pilot projects is to send a text message to the patient with a link to a web-based survey. Those who do not respond after several messages are followed up by telephone and eventually by mail. Computer-assisted administration and automatic translation of PROMs questions has the potential to make these tools more accessible to people from different cultural and linguistic backgrounds, and also to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, and those with visual impairments.

There is a project under way at Monash University to compare response rates from PROMs surveys using paper questionnaires, telephone interviews or online survey platforms, and to examine whether these vary according to the age of the participants. This kind of study can provide valuable information about the best way to reach different types of consumers.

They’ve got this iPad software that can actually translate into different languages, like if you’ve got a visual impairment you can listen to the questions, and that sort of stuff, and it’s a whole set of PROMs and PREMs on this website that a patient can just enter in on an iPad in the hospital. (J5)

We are the administrators of that application and we push the surveys through the mobile devices or they can have online services. Online surveys as well. So there's a bit of a program happening with that and so I'm trying to capture more people outside of that telephone service because not everybody's sitting at home waiting for the phone to ring obviously, so we're capturing them in different ways. (J1)

While the ideal situation might be a common information technology platform across all users of a set of PROMs, in practice IT systems in health differ in terms of age, design, capacity, original purpose and the extent to which they are capable of being adapted for new uses. This diversity is a limiting factor for wider implementation of PROMs across settings and locations.

However, waiting for a customised IT solution may not be the best way to proceed with PROMs as this can delay the roll-out considerably. It may be better to start with pilot tools on paper and then work with healthcare providers to design an IT system that best suits their needs. Local solutions which prove effective can later be scaled up along with the PROMs initiative.

A variety of commercial IT solutions are available and some of these were showcased at the 2017 ICHOM forum. Participants were aware of these options but tended to be cautious about whether they could be readily applied to the Australian context. Although an off-the-shelf product may be appealing, there is a need to critically appraise these systems to ensure they are suitable for all the envisaged uses of PROMs. A pilot program can provide an opportunity to see exactly how users interact with PROMs and what functionality they would want from an IT system before committing to a particular design.

There are a number of companies, vendors who are developing software solutions to display the information as a dashboard or as a reporting format for clinicians and for managers. And so, we do keep track of many of the people out there, developing those types of services. So, we don’t have one approach we use. (IE1)

I see that there are two aspects involved. One is the thinking behind it. So, what are the principles that we are adhering to? And the other aspect is whatever IT or even paper based system that is involved, do they actually have the capability to be able to deliver what our thinking dictates? That’s the big system risk that comes to mind. (J11)

Some of these service providers definitely manage big data, big PROMs data, but it’s a path that we’ve chose not to go down purely because of dollars in the first instance, but it’s not necessarily one that, you know, maybe the state wouldn’t consider – they would sort of go, let’s progress a little bit more. (J4)

REDCap (Research Electronic Data Capture; [www.project-redcap.org](http://www.project-redcap.org)) is a web-based survey tool that can be customised to meet the security requirements of users.24 It was developed at Vanderbilt University in the USA and is now supported by an international consortium of researchers and other users associated with non-profit organisations. The software is free to consortium members. Several participants mentioned REDCap in the context of data capture methods for PROMs. It provides the common platform for the PROMIS tools.

On the other hand, the research infrastructure REDCap freely provides the [PROMIS] measures. So that, if your institutions - and most of them do in North America quite frankly – if they subscribe to REDCap and there’s a very small fee to do that annually, you have free access to all of the Computer-Adaptive Tests (CATs). And the institutional agreements are such that it overcomes that barrier of where the CATs are actually located. So REDCap, when you’re using REDCap through your institution, you’re using it on your own soil. (IE6)

Some of the barriers that exist, besides physician resistance, have to do with the mechanisms of collecting that data. So, the electronic tools that are out there, in terms of the electronic health records that are the common vendors in the United States, don’t do this very well. There are some research solutions. There’s one that’s pretty widely used for capturing survey data called REDCap and a lot of academic medical centres use that. (IE2)

Whatever technology is chosen, it needs to be supported with adequate resources for roll-out and maintenance. With constrained budgets and the need to balance multiple demands, IT support staff may not regard the PROMs system as a priority:

The docs need their labs long before they need their PROs. And so, by not having had a specific budget set aside to be able to anticipate things like that, we found ourselves in the situation once of going almost three months without being able to collect the data. (IE6)

PROMs data collection systems will also require appropriate policy support and, possibly, incentives for participation. For example, in the UK the requirement to collect PROMs is written into standard contracts between commissioning organisations and healthcare trusts or hospitals. However, the recent OECD scan of PROMs activity internationally found few examples of mandatory collection. Other kinds of incentives may be considered, such as reducing the burden of collecting other indicators that are no longer relevant. Voluntary participation is more likely to be sustained if it is centrally supported and resourced and the system for data collection is simple and efficient.

One thing in terms of solutions that we’re very concerned about here is we need to make the implementation process virtually free. There’s almost no cost to the healthcare professionals and their organisations and it’s virtually painless, so that it fits in naturally to the flow of how patients visit the clinic and so on. So, simplicity and cost are very high values for success, we think. (IE1)

So if we don’t have that system that supports the end user to do outcomes measurements, we will revert back to what we can measure, instead of what we should be measuring. (J12)

Several of the experts advocated a team approach to system design. Involving patients, clinicians and administrators from the beginning may help build shared understandings of the purpose of data collection and the needs of all parties across a variety of sites and settings. Involving a wide variety of stakeholders also increases the breadth of knowledge available, including knowledge of solutions that have already been developed by similar initiatives elsewhere.

As part of the team that is devising the program, there’s a very strong clinical component so there are clinicians, both doctors and nurses who are helping work out, design the project and there are also people who have a good understanding of patient-reported outcome measures and they also have as a component of it, IT people who can, who have an understanding of electronic data capture and then synthesising that and converting it into a portal to give feedback in a timely fashion to a clinician so I think that’s the key to it as it’s very multi-disciplinary and it is very grounded in the clinical practice of a particular group. (AE5)

With any large-scale collection of patient information, there has to be close attention to privacy and data security. System designers will need to gain stakeholder agreement on who gets access to the data, and what protections will be in place to prevent inappropriate uses. These considerations will also inform the choice of an IT system provider. Participants questioned whether offshore storage could meet Australian security requirements. The *USA PATRIOT Act 2001* enables the US Government to gain access to information stored within (or passing through) databases in that country; this means that organisations allowing data to be stored in the US cannot guarantee confidentiality, which presents a problem for patient privacy and ethical approval.

Within Australia, any efforts towards national collections will involve negotiating where the data are stored. State and territory health departments may be reluctant to allow data to cross state boundaries; this has been a contentious issue in Canada, which has a similar federated health system. There are also ethical risks around the collection of data from individuals; for example, using private contact information and asking questions about sensitive health-related issues.

The more information we collect, the more that we have to be mindful that there are privacy issues associated with this. Where do you store that information? Who has access to that information? How is that information being used and reported? It really comes with a whole array of such questions, and it really needs a very considered approach. (J11)

So we’re aware that if you send a text message it can be read by someone else; the first few words come up on an iPhone. So we’ve had – we’re getting the balance between being suitably vague, but also trying to tell how important this is. (AE2)

### Data analysis

Issues raised about data analysis fell into three categories: quality of the data, the capacity to link PROMs with other datasets, and risk adjustment methods for fair comparison.

#### Data quality

To be useful, PROMs data must meet basic psychometric requirements of validity and reliability. They must be sensitive to changes in health status which result (at least in part) from changes in healthcare processes and clinical practice. To be credible, they must be collected and processed in ways that are rigorous and transparent. Clinicians accustomed to examining the results of randomised controlled trials will be likely to scrutinise PROMs reports closely, so the data have to be ‘watertight’ (IE3).

We mustn’t let people down. We don’t want to do it badly, and then people say they're just pathetic. ‘That’s just people telling stories. It’s not rigorous.’ And it is possible to be rigorous in this area. (AE3)

The English national PROMs program has demonstrated that very high quality data can be obtained with a highly centralised system of collection and analysis. However, there is a considerable delay between collection and reporting which limits the usefulness for quality improvement. This apparent trade-off between quality and utility may be resolved eventually by clever technology and system design.

Patient engagement will also be crucial for data quality. Asking patients to complete these tools is an imposition, but if they are convinced that the data will contribute to their own care, they may be more inclined to provide thoughtful and honest responses.

I learned when I was a clinician that, if I wanted to get usable data, then I needed to be really, really clear to the patient that I was working with that I was looking at this data and using it with them. Otherwise it becomes an exercise and everybody is trying to get – you know, you open your computer, your email in the morning, and somebody is trying to get you to complete a survey. (IE6)

#### Data linkage and electronic health records

Participants considered PROMs to be just one part of a broader infrastructure of outcomes measurement. In order to realise the benefits of PROMs they need to be integrated with good clinical datasets and also with casemix variables.

PROMs in isolation are not terribly helpful. Our view is that PROMs are better combined with the clinical datasets. (AE2)

There is considerable current work to link PROMs with clinical datasets held by registries. Linkage with electronic health records was seen as more challenging, due to the variety of such systems and poor uptake and coverage. This work appears to be at an early stage of development both overseas and in Australia. Nevertheless, participants felt there was much to gain if the challenges associated with connecting PROMs with electronic health records could be overcome.

There are people who are adapting our existing electronic health records to do patient-reported outcomes. But it’s not a national institution at this point. It’s a desire on the part of a lot of people. But we’re not there yet. (IE2)

And also, I think there’s some movement now to include this information in electronic health records, pop-ups and so on, and I think that’s a very interesting thing to keep track of, again how this is designed and what the interface looks like, is critical; if it’s user-friendly then it might have some effect, if not, then well we’ll just see it go the way of many other digital innovations in health that we’ve seen come and go. (IE7)

But if the patients don’t see [PROMs], they may not see themselves getting better, so they should be used sort of therapeutically and individually as well and that then requires them to be in the medical record as well as in some databases so that the aggregated results can be used. (AE4)

These views are supported by recent research which demonstrated that embedding PROMs in electronic health records in routine clinical care led to a reduction in missing data in a Learning Health System.25 Interestingly, teaching doctors to specifically mention the PROMs report to patients (‘I looked at your PCM report and…’) proved an important part of implementation as it reinforced the value of the information to the clinician.25 p.8

#### Risk adjustment

Patients having similar procedures may have very different starting points in terms of their age, general health, comorbidities and so on. These differences are important because they affect the possible health gain that can be achieved from the procedure. Further, providers will differ in the variety of patients they treat. On average, smaller hospitals may treat less complex cases. Specialist facilities and highly experienced practitioners will receive referrals for the most serious and difficult cases where, on average, the potential health gain is lower. Risk adjustment methods, such as casemix classification, can be used to account for these differences to try to ensure that any comparisons between facilities or providers are fair.

Expert participants agreed that risk adjustment to PROMs data will be necessary if the data are to be used for benchmarking, performance management or public reporting. However, they had divergent views on whether current risk adjustment methods were adequate.

Some participants were optimistic about the prospects for applying methods developed elsewhere to comparisons involving PROMs. These methods involve obtaining a large dataset which includes casemix variables – factors that might need to be taken into account when comparing outcomes, such as age, sex, socioeconomic status, problem severity, previous treatments for that condition, comorbidities and so on. Statistical techniques are then used to derive a model that adjusts outcomes for these known factors.

This process has already been undertaken successfully for the English national PROMs program and the method has been published and replicated elsewhere. It was achieved relatively simply by asking patients to report what other chronic conditions they had, yet it proved reasonably reliable and meaningful. Ideally, medical records would provide more reliable casemix data, but this entails more technical challenges to link the datasets. Currently, Yale University in the US has a project which involves taking joint replacement outcomes data from around 200 hospitals and using this to derive a new risk adjustment model.

Risk adjustment, absolutely, but those methods exist already. I don’t see a problem in applying those, the risk adjustment methods we already have compared to the numbers you get out of patient-reported outcome measures… that’s not a problem thank goodness. (AE5)

Other participants emphasised the limitations of existing approaches and warned that they may be challenged when the data reflected poorly on individuals or organisations.

The sickest people in the world come to [this hospital]. You can get, I think, some of the very best care in the world. But, if you look at mortality rates, our local community hospitals might have better outcomes in many areas simply because they’re not dealing with nearly the same kind of patient. And there is nothing in the way in which outcomes are currently proposed to be used that can really adequately adjust for these kinds of things. (IE6)

In one case described by an international participant, data collections did not include risk adjustment variables apart from age, and more sophisticated techniques were still under development. The influence of contextual factors on outcomes is complex. Some of the experts were dubious that this could all be neutralised somehow using statistical adjustments, and whether this was entirely desirable.

When we have seen some differences in the data, even with controlling for factors like that, we have seen a little bit of pushback, which says ‘well, I do the most complicated procedures, therefore the health gains for my patient are going to be lower than the national average’. So, then you get into questions of perception and how data is understood and whether that level of subtlety is applied to the data when a person looks at it and interprets it. So, yes, we can do lots of adjustments for control factors and things like that, but there’s always a level of intelligence that I think probably has to come into play as well. Given that these are people that we’re talking about and all people are individuals, so it’s not rigid. (IE3)

There is a casemix adjustment that’s done to the data before it's published, but I have to say that sometimes you have to be careful with some casemix adjustments because you can adjust away precisely the thing that you might be interested in so there may be questions about why certain hospitals get perhaps more difficult or more unhealthy patients and so on, so it's sometimes useful to have the raw data as well as the casemix-adjusted. (IE5)

### Data reporting, interpretation and use

Infrastructure is also needed to give back data in a timely and meaningful way to those who provided it. The importance of making the data useful, particularly at the micro and meso levels, was emphasised by many participants. However, the usefulness depends to a large extent on whether the information is presented in an approachable format and can be easily understood by potential users. The literature review also highlighted the fact that data presentation has been the subject of intense study in recent years.

The use of this information seems to work better, when the people who it affects, so the providers and the patients, are consulted and included in a design of how the information is presented and in what format. (IE7)

The first stage is really just to identify the technical solution that works, and implement that. What hopefully very closely follows that is actually the ability to generate that clinician report. The idea is that the survey will be completed at point of care, and the clinician will receive the report from the patient’s PROMs, and that will obviously facilitate that level of engagement, communication and treatment assessment at that point of care. Also, we are planning to produce a longitudinal report, in terms of tracking patient progress over time. And then obviously the third part of that is looking at the data that’s coming in here and… compare patient PROMs with treatment protocol to some degree. (J11)

In addition to clarity in reporting, clinicians and organisations are likely to require some assistance to interpret the data. PROMs are complex and the numbers they produce are not intuitively interpretable; it takes psychometric knowledge to derive meaning from these instruments. The task is made more complicated by the application of statistical models to adjust for casemix; this makes the data more remote and increases the likelihood that some people will be ‘slightly puzzled’ (IE5).

I think looking at data, depending on the person who actually receives it, is quite different as well. So we're going through a process of actually meeting with people to say, ‘Well, this is what your data is telling you, anything that's over a certain amount, it is fine if it's within your benchmark. You need to decide what your benchmark is’. But we're finding that you have to actually work with the service units to help them look at what the information is telling them because it does take a degree of analytics. It's not just us providing them with a report and the numbers. We actually expect that they come back to us with their quality improvement plan and what they're going to do following their survey. So there is some need to actually understand what the data is telling them. (J1)

After receiving their PROMs data, clinicians, organisations and policymakers may also need help to translate this knowledge into action at the various levels of use.

I think that the areas that are using it are then using that to help determine how well their lists are going. Have they listed the right people for the right procedures? Are the patients getting the right level of intervention? (J10)

There is really going to be a need for some guidance and support around how to interpret the actual PROMs tools themselves as well as the scores or results that they spit out at the end of the day. And potentially, as well, guidance around… how to interpret that result and identify how that can relate back to direct action at a site level for quality improvement. I think it would be important to have support at that end point… making sure that once the data is collected it's used for something meaningful. (J3)

There are established and emerging systems for reporting outcomes data – including PROMs – and for linking data with knowledge translation and practice improvement. For example, one jurisdictional representative described using the data to drive the design and evaluation of clinical care pathways:

The information for the care pathway may be enough to be able to do a formal testing of the hypothesis around it, so the patient [reported data], even though we’re using it for individual decision-making, it’s also contributing to be able to test hypotheses at a more aggregated level… So then that becomes part of the knowledge and then it becomes part of the standard care, so it’s translated as soon as it can be into the mainstream. (J6)

One established program which includes PROMs is the Palliative Care Outcomes Collaboration (PCOC), which is a national initiative designed to drive safety and quality improvement in both hospital-based and community palliative care services. This program uses change management and continuous quality improvement methodology, including the ‘Plan, Do, Study, Act’ cycle which is familiar to many in health. PROMs and clinician-assessed patient outcomes are collected as part of routine clinical practice and the data are then fed back to a national database. Participating organisations receive their own patient outcome results compared to the national benchmarks, as well as anonymised feedback on how other organisations are performing in relation to these benchmarks. There are additional, optional data and reports on specific topics that are provided on request. They also receive a suite of tools and resources to assist with quality improvement. Participants are invited to attend benchmarking workshops which are designed to showcase quality improvements and motivate services to improve their outcomes in the future. They may also make facilitated visits to services to learn from them. PCOC facilitates advanced quality improvement workshops for participating services to analyse their data and design activities to improve patient outcomes. The PCOC dataset can also be used to evaluate the impacts of quality improvement efforts by tracking changes in outcomes over time. In these ways, support for quality improvement is integrated into the PCOC program.26

## Building the evidence base

Building an evidence base is essential not just for scientific reasons but also for sustainability. Clinicians, policy makers and the public will require compelling demonstration of benefits for quality and safety in order to maintain support and resources for PROMs.

As reported in the literature review for this project, the increasing international interest in patient-reported outcomes has resulted in a corresponding growth in academic publications.2 However, the evidence base about the implementation and evaluation of the impact of PROMs is very much a ‘work in progress’.

The sections below present participants’ views on the state of the existing evidence and the work that needs to be done to evaluate current initiatives and build an evidence base. It concludes with their views on the potential risks and unexpected consequences that should be considered in any evaluation of PROMs initiatives.

### Existing evidence on the impacts of PROMs

It has previously been reported that most evidence about the impacts of PROMs is about the benefits of individual PRO data for the clinician-patient interaction (micro level uses) and the benefits of aggregated data for quality improvement activities (meso level uses) as this is where most evaluation activities have occurred. There is very limited academic literature available regarding impacts on policy (macro level uses) although the grey literature identified some relevant reports.2 The available evidence about impacts of PROMs is comprehensively outlined in the literature review by Williams and colleagues2 and more recently by Greenhalgh and colleagues.27

The interview findings are generally consistent with the findings in the literature and there was agreement about the application of PROMs at the micro, meso and macro levels and about how their level of application influenced their design. However, interviewees’ examples of existing evidence about the impacts of PROMs were small in number and heavily context-specific.

So just highlighting that PROMs can be used at the three levels, at the individual patient level, the unit or organisational level and the system level, and that how you want to use them, for what level, for what purpose, if they’re actually going to be used to support individual patient care or going to be used as a measure of overall system performance or whatever, will greatly affect the design of the PROMs. (AE2)

#### Micro level

The most frequent examples about existing evidence on the impact of PROMs came from the micro level – particularly in relation to the clinician-patient interaction.

I would say that one of their domains might be communication between the patient and the doctor, because this is the area where, so far, what we know from the scientific evidence about PROMs, that having a standardised way of assessing PROMs at the beginning of the consultation can actually improve communication between the patient and the doctor. So that’s where the biggest promise lies. (AE5)

There were many examples of clinicians effectively integrating PROMs into their practice but far fewer published evaluations of these examples.

But certainly for collecting a profile, being able to have a snapshot of somebody’s health or a profile of their health, these measures just work I think better than anybody had even hoped that they might work. (IE6)

While there are many anecdotal reports of the benefits, a challenge for the future is to robustly capture and publish the evidence that underpins these practice anecdotes.

Our clinicians are saying that they actually aren’t spending as much time, so there is that time saving in terms of their clinical consultation… obviously identifying and addressing issues that were previously not met from the patient side of things. So, for example, thinking that patients’ moods were low, or they were depressed, or they were anxious, and that being left untreated for a very long time, that’s now being addressed much earlier. Things around social satisfaction and social isolation, social relationships are now being talked about where they previously weren’t being talked about, so the PROMs are really acting as that conversation starter for number one, around, well, tell me a little bit more about that, because perhaps, as a clinician, I haven’t thought to ask you, or as a patient maybe you don’t have the words to tell me, or you’re not sure how to tell me, so the PROMs is acting as that conversation starter. But then once the conversations are starting, the clinicians and the consumers are both reporting that it is helping them with their clinical care, their referrals, their outcomes, and that in general, patients are feeling better managed, and they’re feeling like they’re included more in their health care, and their clinicians are actually valuing what matters to them, and looking at them as a whole person instead of their heart, or their brain, or their lungs, or whatever it might be. (J12)

#### Meso level

There was some experience among interviewees of aggregating data for quality improvement activities (meso level uses) most frequently from involvement with a clinical registry or specific project; in these examples, PROMs are almost always used in tandem with other clinical assessments.

What we know from the research setting is that patient-reported outcomes can actually be much more sensitive. Quite highly correlated with a number of clinical parameters we collect but more sensitive, and in some cases they’re not correlated at all with the clinical parameters but they still tell you something really, really important about how the patient is faring. Now, some of the most powerful evidence of that we have is that patient reported outcomes across a huge spectrum, pain, fatigue, physical function, role function and so on, have very strong predictive value of patient survival over and above clinical measures and there are a number of systematic reviews of this, that have been published. So it’s evidence like this that tells us that there’s more than a grain of truth in what patients say about how they feel and we should be listening to it. But we can’t – it’s not a substitute for imaging and blood tests and so forth, it completes the picture in a way that resonates with the notion of patient centred care. (AE5)

Prostate cancer was identified as an example where quality improvements had been achieved across a variety of service providers and institutions.

So my understanding is that sort of information has been fed back for a little bit of time now to the units and it has assisted in reducing some of those rates of complications and side effects. I think there is also a specific project that has looked at where actual individual results have been assessed with patients… offered potentially particular supportive care. (AE2)

So obviously the prostate cancer people have reported benefits to patient outcomes from collecting PROMs, because [with] the PROMs they were able to verify the relative benefits of radical prostatectomy technique versus radiotherapy and other treatments. So there seems to be some evidence from the few consultations that we've had, of the benefits of PROMs. (J13)

#### Macro level

During the interviews participants were asked whether there was evidence that collection of PROMs had driven any useful changes in safety and quality improvements at the country level. Reference was made to two particular studies that have been written up recently, but the conclusion was that they found no benefit.

Interview participants spoke frequently about the limitations of existing evidence:

I think the quality of the evidence is not great. There are many anecdotal reports of organisations and people who believe that their care has been improved and can tell stories of how it’s been improved because they’ve collected these data. I don’t think there’s any empirical evidence that justifies that… I don’t think you could make a business argument or a policy argument let’s say, to a government agency that requiring these data has been shown to produce a benefit. (IE1)

Several interview participants spoke of the association between the collection of PROMs at a national level and improvements in care or organisational performance. They noted that systematic measurement of PROMs on a broad scale was not yet a widespread occurrence so it may not be a case of there being no benefit but rather that it is too early to evaluate.

I’m not sure that there’s been a noticeable gain… has there been a move of patients towards hospitals of higher quality, however that’s measured, and away from those with lower quality?… I think there wasn’t much evidence that had happened, that’s not to say it hasn’t happened, it’s just that… it’s not detectable within the national data that they looked at. (IE5)

Systematic measurement of PROMs at this point in time is translating them to mechanisms and intelligence to performance and that could be that it is too early or it could be that there was some … lack of adjustment and controlling for comorbidities and other defining factors. (IE7)

The other issue raised was that PROMs have only been used in a relatively limited number of interventions on a national scale, so assessment of macro level impacts remains premature.

You have to remember in terms of the PROMs at the moment they’re only covering a relatively small group of interventions, hips and knees are two major interventions of course in terms of volumes but they’re still only a fraction of what hospitals actually do and just by having that data, which is available to the public… you can compare hospitals using this information, but I’m not sure whether patients are actually using this information so it may not be surprising that we haven’t seen much of a change in the patterns of referrals and choices by patients. (IE5)

There were no examples provided where PROMs were referred to in national policy discussions.

I’ve never seen PROMs being referred to in national policy dialogues or inter‐country policy dialogues. (IE7)

### Evaluation of new PROM initiatives

The progress in evaluating PROM initiatives is varied and evidence will continue to emerge as wider implementation occurs. Interviewees made it clear that while there is a growing body of evidence around what works when implementing PROMs (the process or formative side of evaluation), there is much less on the impacts of PROMs (summative side). It will be important to ensure evaluation is part of any PROMs initiative.

Several examples of evaluation projects were discussed at both the international and Australian levels. Again there was reference to the large amount of anecdotal evidence about the impact of PROMs but unfortunately less formal evidence of systematic evaluation. Most international examples came from England and Sweden.

There is still uncertainty about how to implement PROMs on a national scale and what approach might deliver the best value. Several issues about the evaluation of PROM initiatives were identified: clarity about the purpose of an evaluation; evaluating implementation; evaluating impact and lessons from the field.

#### Clarity about the purpose of an evaluation

Several interview participants noted that PROMs can be implemented for different reasons and that this intention needs to be reflected in the related evaluation. In their experience, however, this explicit clarity around the intended purpose of the PROMs collection and evaluation is sometimes lacking. As might be expected the purpose of the evaluation might be seen very differently by diverse stakeholder groups, for example consumers or patients may be interested in improving their quality of life; whereas clinicians may be interested in improving the patient/clinician interaction; and administrators may be most interested in reducing unwarranted clinical variation and reducing costs of care.

Equally, if the PROMs were set up for a different purpose in mind, then I suppose that it’s really having that kind of evaluation to see whether the intended purposes are being achieved. (IE3)

The added value for us is then you actually get the outcomes. Have you made a difference? Where can you improve? What’s not working? (AE1)

Several participants raised the importance of defining the success of a PROM initiative prior to developing an evaluation strategy. There is no international agreement on what success would look like or how it might be measured. For example, if the collection of PROMs is not mandatory, a level of ‘sufficient’ coverage of instrument administration and data collection needs to be defined according to the purpose of collection.

What percentage of a particular intervention would you think is reasonable, it doesn’t have to be a census, it doesn’t have to be 100%, a sample could be good enough statistically. So, again, that will go back to what you want to use the data for, over time would you want it to be detailed enough to be able to say something sensible statistically about individual clinicians, but if you want to be able to say something sensible about an individual hospital let’s say then you’d need to have a reasonable number of observations… (IE5)

Another example related to identifying unwarranted clinical variation to effect a change in referral patterns. This would require effective public reporting of the outcomes achieved by facilities. A process measure to evaluate the success of such an application of PROMs data could be whether information about varying outcomes for a particular procedure is routinely referred to by patients and doctors when choosing a hospital or specialist.

Ultimately what most stakeholders want to see is continuous quality improvement and improved value; this may be measured through improved patient outcomes and reduced healthcare costs.

I would have two hypotheses, I guess. One is that production and use of this information will lead to continuous improvements in these results. And the organisation collecting these data and using them, will show year on year improvement in patient outcomes. Especially, if there’s some incentive attached to improvement. Then people will find interesting and valuable ways to improve quality, if they have these data. That’s one hypothesis. The second is that they will find ways to improve their results and they will probably start using approaches which are less expensive to achieve those results. (IE1)

Well, success would have to be defined in terms of an improvement in the provision of things that are considered to be important in quality health care, so deciding what those domains, if we call them domains of quality health care are, would need to be the first stage of the evaluation. What are the domains of quality that matter to patients, what are the domains that matter to clinicians, to doctors, to nurses and any other stakeholders that you think are important in that setting. Having established the domains that matter you then need to make sure that you measure those domains in a sensible way that’s going to actually capture them and allow you to measure change in them, and you need to do all of this before you bring your PROMs into the situation as the intervention. (AE5)

#### Evaluating implementation

It is complex and resource intensive to properly implement PROMs so there is value in monitoring and evaluating implementation. This is where most evaluation activity is occurring and there is significant interest in learning ‘how to do it’ from the experience of others.

Something that I certainly got from the ICHOM forum was the importance of getting the implementation right. I mean we knew before we attended that not adding burden was important but, listening to some of the speeches in relation to how to facilitate through implementation is really important, and there is a lot of new work coming out around the implementation side of things which we we’re keen to learn from. (J2)

So, it’s a complicated area but that’s why I sort of believe in picking off little vignettes and working with the willing to build up a store of experience is the way to go. (AE5)

There are many evaluation issues to consider, not just around the appropriateness and efficacy of the PROM instruments but also issues such as the optimum points in time for data collection and the most effective methods of data collection. There is also a need to understand the best ways of presenting the data back to both consumers and clinicians.

But we will really need to be driven by the people on the ground because… it has to work for them. It has to work for patients and it has to work for clinicians and it has to work for administrators. If it doesn’t it won’t add any value and that’s all we want to do. We want to add value with PROMs. (J2)

There is a view that process evaluation is the starting point.

I think as a demonstration, the measure of success will be a process measure, really, around uptake and completion rates and coverage of the tools across a population, rather than clinical impact at this stage, or even market impact. I think it’s simply to be able to collect comparable data, reasonably reliably and comparably across a good size geographic area. (IE1)

A consistent message from participants is that the implementation of PROMs is still new. Several participants discussed what the starting point might be for evaluation of PROMs, this could begin with a focus on more generic quality of life measures that can be used across diverse populations and health conditions and then progress to focus on more specific condition-related outcomes.

A generic set of questions that relate to ‐ have you functionally improved and that kind of thing obviously in a much more patient‐centred language than that… would be the starting point and then as we begin to mature the system we could perhaps look at whether there are specific outcomes related to things like orthopaedic surgery… that could then be developed down the track. (J3)

Consequently there is not enough evidence about best practice and a standard approach to implementing PROMs. This strengthens the need for robust evaluation so that the health system continues to learn and build upon successive evaluation initiatives.

So, it’s very interesting to see that people definitely want it and they see the added value and the doctors themselves as well, which I find very fascinating. But it is difficult, I have to admit that as well, because it’s so new that we don’t have one best practice, like you should do it in that way if you have that questionnaire or if you implement it in your hospital in that way or discuss it with a patient in a specific way they have got the best results. We are not into that yet, but we are definitely working on getting that to help hospitals with implementation. (IE9)

A recent report on the use of electronic PROMs in seven US programs presents practical lessons from implementation.28 This series of case studies highlights the importance of stakeholder collaboration, careful planning and integration into clinical workflow, consistent with the views of interviewees in the current study. The report is an example of how data from formative evaluation could be presented in a format that might be useful to those seeking to implement PROMs and wishing to learn from others’ experiences.

#### Evaluating impact

The language of ‘health outcomes‘ is synonymous with evaluating impact, as achieving outcomes for patients implies a higher order impact or health gain has been achieved. The difficulties in evaluating the impact of PROMs mirror those of evaluating complex healthcare interventions more generally. Linking the measurement of PROMs with an impact, in terms of practice change and ultimately health gain requires a causal link. Like most interventions, isolating cause and effect is extremely difficult in the diverse clinical settings where PROMs may be used.

A fundamental issue raised by experts was the importance of establishing a baseline to measure change and that this needs to be completed prior to implementing PROMs. Investment is necessary to ensure sustained implementation of PROMs. Without these preconditions it is impossible to meaningfully evaluate the impact of PROMs.

…we need to have a decent base line period where it’s not done, and again that’s one of the big dangers in barreling forward and just doing stuff. You don’t get good baseline data first. (AE5)

Often there is a temptation to ‘pick the low hanging fruit’ or to start with an issue that might deliver ‘early wins’. International experts cautioned against this as it may result in selecting procedures or conditions where there is not actually significant unwarranted clinical variation between providers. Historically the focus has been on surgical procedures but there is an increasing interest in the application of PROMs in the management of chronic disease.

Robust evaluation requires resources and this is most likely to come from Australian Government and state or territory departments of health. Government may direct evaluation efforts by funding them.

In my hypothetical example I put to you a minute ago, of… states saying we’d like to see some experimental use of PROMs in… chronic disease, let’s say, and what the state would offer would be some minimal level of infrastructure support… IT and survey costs… so that groups could feel they were going to produce… something that was at least sustainable for a two year experiment. (IE8)

#### Lessons from the field

There were consistent views expressed about the iterative nature of PROMs introduction and the importance of involving consumers and clinicians in evaluation activities, to capture impacts from diverse perspectives.

Genuinely and completely having consumers in governance, working out how to frame this, in professional associations. I think if the community can be in conversation with people, it would help. That will take a long time. So the best thing I guess to do is to make it an iterative process, and make sure the evaluation of introducing PROMs, and its impact, is monitored by consumers as well as clinicians. And written up, and the positives are not just clinical positives. The stories begin to be told. (AE3)

The most common means of engaging consumers and clinicians in the evaluation of PROMs was through the feeding back of collected data.

So, I think, just feeding back data is the key thing at the moment, and then showing how we can use those PROM responses to improve the patient… health outcomes, I guess, that’s the tricky part, because it’s one thing to measure, but being able to use PROMs to improve health outcomes. I mean, that’s the ICHOM ethos, but how does that actually happen in practice, I think… there’s quite a bit of work to do still in showing… how measuring PROMs can actually improve practice. (J5)

The people who contribute to the PROMs should hear about what was learnt, by setting that system up. And we should find out whether they think it was worth their time to contribute. And the clinicians should be able to tell us whether it influenced their practice, and if not, why not? And if yes, why? In summary there is a long way to go. (AE3)

Engaging these groups in the generation of new knowledge and the dissemination of evaluation lessons was raised by several participants. The impacts of PROMs on clinicians’ practice and on consumers’ perceptions of their care are two evaluation issues that could be further explored.

We’re trying to get that translation to have a greater take up, better traction within the clinical process… and we don’t know as we ask patients and they start to see that it has an implication in terms of the way they cared, you may see their response will change, and we’re still testing all that out and that’s… what’s slowing its adoption, people have to understand that it is translatable and they are robust and it still has to be demonstrated. (J6)

The concept of a clearinghouse is discussed further in Section 3.6 on the potential role of the Commission. Such a facility could also provide a repository for evaluation evidence and methods.

It’s been quite difficult to keep track of all of the initiatives that are taking place and I think if you were to set up that kind of overview function, through which local initiatives could be started, really robust feeding back in terms of progress… Establishing the purpose, measurements, so that if it goes really well and it achieves the intended outcome and you have a cracking dataset at the end of it, then that dataset is going to stand up to scrutiny. And I suspect having some national scrutiny of those projects, which means that you’re not going to miss the lessons learned and the revisions to approaches and the rationale will help collect a really good body of knowledge as to what works for different conditions, different segments of the population. (IE3)

### Risks and unexpected consequences

Negative impacts associated with using PROMs are examined in the literature. Wolpert29, although an advocate for PROMs, notes, with reference to recent approaches to national collection of PROMs in the UK, how little is known about the psychometric properties, impact or utility of many measures being used.

Interview participants also mentioned the risk of not capitalising on the current interest in PROMs in an effective way. Some suggested this might be mitigated by increased reporting about local experiences of the use of PROMs. A variety of evaluation risks relating to data collection and use were also identified.

#### Data collection risks

Collecting PROMs is perceived to be expensive and resource-intensive. This can be a deterrent to their use particularly if the data collection requires independent information systems and cannot be integrated into existing information technology infrastructure.

Well I think one thing to know is that collecting patient reported outcomes is very expensive… resource intense… an expensive part of any data collection. So I think it is important to try and do it where there is some evidence of benefit and we’ve probably got existing infrastructure and processes in place. Hence aligning it with registries or with some sort of other suitable data collection… if you’ve got no registry potentially it can be very expensive. (AE2)

Another data collection issue is the difficulty in ensuring consistency when PROMs are being collected, not only in terms of data quality but also to consistent administration of PROMs and questionnaire completion. This then created difficulties for their analysis and the interpretation of findings.

We found from similar projects in the past that it’s very hard to get everybody… collecting the same information and even if you get the collection done, then there are important variations in completion rates. There’s a lot of bias in who does and doesn’t respond. A lot of difficulties in getting the post‐treatment follow up measures. Most patients are not necessarily in clinic anymore. So, I think there are some important logistical challenges we have to solve. (IE2)

#### Data use risks

There were two key risks identified about data use which are not unique to PROMs. These were collecting but not using/acting on the data, and inappropriate use of the data. There was a healthy degree of scepticism that data generated by PROMs would be used and if so, used for the intended purpose.

Another potential risk is going back to what I was talking about before. That we’re simply collecting information for the sake of that and nothing is actually done with the information. The whole point of doing PROMs is to improve the quality of care and patient outcomes. So how do we make sure that the information is being used in such a way? And importantly, that we have the measures in place to be able to demonstrate that. (J11)

Several interview participants spoke of the importance of providing data to clinicians for use in ‘real time’. If PROMs cannot be reported in real time, the capacity for the information to be meaningfully used in clinician-patient interactions is lost. This should be considered as a factor for monitoring during implementation of PRO initiatives.

The risk for PROMs going forward is that if it isn’t implemented in a way that enables clinicians to get their data back in real time, so they can actually change clinical care… it does just become another data collection system, and it’s not adding value to that clinician and consumer interaction [or] allowing services to modify the way that they’re currently doing things to better meet and improve the outcomes and experience of care for patients. I think that’s a very big risk. (J12)

Systems need to be in place to handle and act on the information that emerges when a patient completes a PROM questionnaire. These are needed to manage complaints that arise as a result of patients realising there were problems with their care, to detect and appropriately refer patients who require follow up, and to respond to data that may highlight the poor performance of an individual clinician. An evaluation of PROMs will need to include a mechanism to capture these unexpected consequences of PROMs implementation. In addition, systems will be required to act on the information that arises from PROMs, such as the need for prompt referrals to appropriate services.

You might unearth problems that patients don’t want to talk about; you might [complicate] the relationship between the providers of care and the patients on that front. Or it might also reveal to patients that maybe they should be aware that there’s an issue that they’re not aware of, and that hasn’t been told to them. (J7)

Once you begin to screen for depression you must have referral sources in place. You must have real time monitoring. You can’t be asking people about their mental status and then not follow up on it. (IE6)

Any sort of PROMs collection necessarily involves you changing your model of care, not just locally but across the system… So if the patient reports that they're terribly suicidal, what onus is there on the survey collector or the registry to follow up on that? Or do you simply say, ‘thank you very much,’ and then hang up? (J13)

Using aggregated PROM data on a national scale particularly for comparative evaluation purposes was perceived to be much more difficult than using it at the level of a clinician, unit or single facility. There was reference particularly to the challenges of risk adjustment.

It’s so much harder to do on the national level, and then also to try to make a judgment on, okay, this hospital has this result and this hospital has another result, what does that really mean when it comes to quality? It’s something I think that we don’t really have the methods for doing that kind of analysis yet, and that’s something that we really want to work with… we have a project where one of the main things is to learn how to analyse data on a more analytical level than on a clinical level. (IE4)

There were concerns about the risk of punitive use of data, referring to using data for purposes other than those originally disclosed at the start of data collection. There was a strong view that such a practice will irretrievably impact data quality because it will change the way people report and result in a loss of confidence in the integrity of the PRO system.

You would have to show that there was some evidence that doing this is actually going to be of some benefit in some way to either the patients and or to the clinicians, hopefully to both. I suppose you’d have to also have to convince them that the data wasn’t going to be used punitively, because I think that’s another fear. (AE5)

This issue was not to be confused with the risk of dealing (or not dealing) with poor performance of individual clinicians that might be identified, in part, through the collection of PROMs.

If you’ve got a problem with a surgeon, who’s having very bad outcomes, and we haven’t dealt with this problem yet, but there’s an outlier or an escalation plan of what are we going to do if there’s someone who has terrible, terrible patient satisfaction. You’ve got to check whether that’s – whether the data is correct, whether there’s a problem with the way the data was entered or conveyed by the patient. Is it a particular cohort of high risk patients? And then you’ve got to make the decision are you going to tell the surgeon, are you then going to tell the College of Surgeons and what role are they going to take? So they’re issues that we haven’t dealt with, but certainly you need to be aware of; if you’re going to collect data what are you going to do with the data? (AE2)

It may be necessary to provide support to early adopters of PROMs with data analysis and reporting to provide examples of the effective use of PROMs.

This is a time when we don’t know the right thing to do, and research has to be conducted but in parallel with using PROs. And this is a big ask, because most clinical settings, they’re already stretched to the limit doing what they do. So, that’s why in order for this application of PROs to progress on the basis of evidence there needs to be some support for creating that evidence in terms of analysing data and reporting on it…In order to get value out of analysing data, you have to start off with a carefully thought out analysis plan which is guided by some specific questions… (AE5)

The introduction of new initiatives, such as PROMs, will inevitably generate unexpected findings. Several insights were gathered about these from both the Australian and international experience. These included the realisation that some procedures selected for monitoring with PROMs and other clinical indicators did not actually warrant investigation as there was in practice relatively little difference in outcomes between service providers. The introduction of PROMs in itself can also raise issues that were unexpected, for example in the case of surgical procedures the issues may not be with outcomes of care but rather about the timing of surgery.

As with implementation, participants highlighted the risks of top down strategies for evaluation and the importance of early engagement consumers and clinicians.

## Views on the Commission’s role in PROMs

The views provided by interview participants about what role the Commission could or should play in relation to PROMs were thematically analysed. There were four major dimensions of this role: leadership, engagement, guidance, and facilitation. Each dimension is discussed in more detail below.

### Policy leadership

There was a clear view among interviewees that national leadership is required to facilitate the adoption and implementation of PROMs within Australia. National leadership does not need to be prescriptive but is necessary to avoid some of the difficulties experienced by other countries, such as Canada, that have taken a more evolutionary approach to the introduction of PROMs.

There were several consistent messages from participants about how the Commission might provide this leadership through actions such as: the development of a national framework or strategy; setting the policy agenda; and/or identifying priorities for investment in PROMs.

The Commission’s previous experience in the development of a framework for Australian clinical quality registries was referred to by several participants.30 This experience could be leveraged and adapted to inform a national approach to PROMs. The Commission was perceived to have already demonstrated leadership in the clinical registries area and to have an informed understanding of important issues such as the ethics of data collection and use and security of information. In addition, the work that the Commission has already undertaken in PROMs means that the organisation understands the conditions and prerequisites for PROMs collection. There was particular mention of the Commission’s consultative approach in the development of the framework for Australian clinical quality registries with the inference that a similar consultative process would be needed to develop a national approach to PROMs.

The Commission was seen as a logical leader in the development of a national framework. This might start by clarifying the objectives of a national framework and then identifying the overarching principles and policies to prioritise investment in PROMs. This investment may come from the Commission or other organisations. A clear statement about priorities was seen as useful in stimulating engagement by other organisations and generating resources for implementation of PROMs.

I think the Commission has developed this list of prioritised clinical domains for clinical quality registries last year and so it would seem to me that it would be appropriate to have the same sort of concept for PROMs. Because it’s the same sort of thing, you know, it’s again going to be population level data presumably related to the appropriate conditions where you’ll get the most benefit collected by an organisation that knows how to manage the ethics and security of information, all that sort of stuff… I would have thought that it would be appropriate for the Commission to identify similarly the sorts of conditions and prerequisites for PROMs collection. (AE2)

I think a lot of thought needs to go into what can the data tell us and how might we use it. (IE5)

The framework might also describe what a core set of PROs would be and provide a starting point for discussion about a consistent set of measures that could be adopted by the healthcare sector.

I think we have had quite a bit of bottom up [PROMs development] in Australia and we really need to have a bit more top down, obviously the two have to meet but I think that the top down approach has to be something that – I’m sure it is, but it has to be some kind of framework that makes sense to the clinicians. And just coming up with a framework that is really superficial to clinical practice then this distant thing, you send data off and then three years later you get a result, I don’t think that is going to help either so I think they have a bit more of a roadmap. (J6)

Several international participants discussed the importance of clinician and patient or consumer engagement.

We think you should have a bottom up perspective on this and not a top down perspective. We think that this development should come from the clinicians themselves and from the patients and we think it’s a bad idea to decide anything from a national point of view and then try to implement it. We don’t think that’s the way to do it actually. (IE4)

There was also an argument put forward that introducing PROMs may reinforce the importance of the consumer perspective in informing quality and safety in health care and that PROMs provide a way to capture this.

I think what PROMs offers us from a quality and safety perspective is … being able to access the consumer’s voice that is valid and reliable and can be utilised to identify positive and negative experiences, and those experiences can be related to circumstances within the healthcare system, whether they’re interventional or whether they’re organisational, systematic, those sort of things, so I think that’s one thing that the Quality and Safety Commission can be doing, it can be really highlighting the role of PROMs in the bigger picture. (J6)

Participants advised against adopting a heavy handed or overly prescriptive approach to a national framework; there was not support for a mandated approach but rather one that generated engagement and buy-in. Several participants discussed the importance of clinical leaders and working with those who already have a vision about what PROMs can contribute. This would rely on encouraging the spread and adoption of PROMs through mechanisms other than nationally mandated data collections.

One imagines that a national framework would be useful, but one imagines a light touch approach would be preferable to kind of a heavy handed regulatory approach, so a light touch approach which is more… encouraging rather than dependent on more force of the technique. (IE7)

In a federal system like Australia, the role of central government would be to encourage and to enable rather than to enforce or regulate. (IE7)

The National Safety and Quality Health Service (NSQHS) Standards were perceived as a highly useful mechanism for stimulating implementation of PROMs as they provide a nationally consistent and uniform set of measures of safety and quality for application across a wide variety of healthcare services 31 p.4. The NSQHS Standards were seen as a ‘carrot’ and have encouraged hospitals to engage in quality improvement initiatives and to engage with clinical registries. They could therefore be used to facilitate collection of PROs. Establishing some form of link between the NSQHS Standards, accreditation and the implementation of PROMs would ‘incentivise’ organisations.

I guess the most obvious would be for a way to actually build those into the core standards so that there is an expectation that within the core standards for different things PROMs will be part of that, and will be collected, and evidence from those will be expected as part of a review process for the national standards. So I guess that would be one of the big ways that the Commission could get involved. (J10)

I think development of evidence, development of a collaborative approach, development of standards, development of consistent approaches, consistent questions, and generic questions. I think that is a very important role they’ve played or role the Commission has played. (J9)

The Commission is responsible for setting accreditation standards and clinical care standards. In the future, when this work is far more developed, we start to incorporate PROMs measured as a component of either a national standard or clinical care standard. (J9)

Clearly a lot of work, but I think that's where the Commission really does, in my experience, play an enormous role. They’re setting standards and expectations… I think that is particularly where its value is. (J9)

This view was also expressed in a slightly different way in that the Commission may be able to demonstrate a connection between PROMs and other policy imperatives such as personalised care or shared decision making.

How do PROMs support other policies that represent the direction the Commission wants to go in? (IE3)

The Commission’s reputation for independence and relationships with all governments position it well for the leadership role, as it has the capacity to formally liaise with jurisdictions through existing mechanisms such as the Inter-jurisdictional Committee. This leadership may also include framing the policy agenda for discussion between the Australian Government and state and territory health departments. One participant emphasised the importance of linking PROMs to a policy of strategic importance that is relevant to patient care, for example policies about unwarranted clinical variation have been linked to safety, quality, performance effectiveness and efficiency outcomes. If clinicians and health services can see that collecting PROs will support personalised care or shared decision making there is likely to be much better clinician buy-in.

I think it would be really, really good for the Commission to take this role. I know this isn’t quite what you said - you wanted to know what they could do, but I just wanted to say that I think what they already do is they’re positioned really well, being funded by all governments and reporting to the ministers. Their agenda is independent, safety and quality. There's some issues. It’s hard work they do, but I can't think of anyone better placed to do it. (AE3)

I think the Commission’s role is to make the link between the policy conversations and to actually influence the Australian Government in terms of the development policy and its application and then after that support the enactment of that policy, so they have to be an advocate on one hand but then also think of the future in terms of if this is likely to be policy, it’s got to be policy implemented to act, scale and pace that’s relevant to the current service providers and therefore in terms of enabling that change, the Commission potentially has a role… both in terms of raising awareness but also in terms of developing and supporting the application and then evaluating, ‘Has this made a difference?’ (J8)

There are various ways in which the Commission might provide leadership, for example producing a strategic plan outlining the preferred strategic approach and priorities over an extended (five year) timeframe. A national strategy was generally perceived to be of great value. One participant questioned whether the strategy should be about PROMs or whether it should really be about something larger such as patient-centred care and the application of PROMs in improving patient care.

Not every jurisdiction has to do the same stuff, but together you can implement a strategic plan that starts to build practice, and pick a couple of seminal projects. What is something there’s an appetite for and funding for to do across the nation, in a priority area? … I think a priority setting strategic approach that brings together senior bureaucrats, obviously consumer representatives. I still would have some researchers at the table. I’m not a researcher, but I think it’s good to have that frame around what you do as well. (AE3)

There were two key examples provided from international participants where clear strategic direction and priorities for the use of PROMs were not established, resulting in slow and fragmented implementation. This was perceived as a particular risk for Australia and it was seen as preferable to achieve some consistency of focus and approach across the various states and territories.

Well, the thousand flowers blooming has gotten us into our current healthcare situation and I think it – you know, I don’t wave a magic wand, nor is anybody going to in this political environment… I have a friend who likes to say these things need to happen organically… not quite sure I believe it. I’d rather there is a magic wand, because I think these things, if you wait for them to evolve, the evolution will be very slow. (IE2)

The Commission was seen to have the capacity to recommend a minimum standard for comprehensively assessing PROs. While there was strong endorsement of the Commission’s role in supporting standardisation, equally there was recognition of the importance of some local adaptation. The difficulty of achieving consensus for a national approach was discussed with consensus seen as an iterative process that would progress over time with appropriate engagement.

As long as they’re asking the ‘right’ questions at the ‘right’ time so that there can be the scope to report and benchmark at a jurisdictional or perhaps even national level. That’s probably what I see the Commission’s role as. Rather than working with hospitals step by step to make PROMs happen. (J11)

I think, for the Commission, it would be very good for them, as they have been doing, to keep their eye nationally, and to really try and standardise the way that we are collecting and using PROMs, looking at the various different care settings, care groups, conditions, looking at the PROMs that are used, how they’re used, trying to make sure that we are always using validated tools. (J12)

The Commission has the capacity to articulate the value proposition for involvement by clinicians, clinical registries and healthcare facilities in PROMs. Participants expressed the importance of being prepared to start the conversation at a higher level about ‘is this the right direction?’ Several participants spoke about the need to be explicit about the strategic intent of the Commission and how important it was to clearly explain what the information will be used for and why it should be collected.

I think the Commission would have that role at a national level to promote the utilisation of PROMs alongside other measures to reflect on quality and safety. Align it with the standards so that we use this as a way to measure if good quality care is being provided and deal with homogenisation work where it needs to happen, really. (J7)

What’s the value proposition for the Commission in that space where everybody would be involved in PROMs? (J7)

The strongest view amongst participants was for a framework that provides principles and potentially describes the core or minimum desirable set of patient-reported outcomes. One suggested starting point was a basic PROM such as a generic quality of life measure which applies to all care conditions and all patient populations. Another view commonly expressed was to start with clinical registries. This was closely followed by the need for implementation support.

If we’re trying, from a national perspective to have a consistent set of measures, I think it is the Commission’s role to facilitate the establishment also with the various stakeholders. That’d be the starting point… getting the agreement on what should be measured. (J3)

I think one of the biggest questions that the Commission needs to be addressing is how can data collected in hospitals and clinics be used, what’s going to be the purpose of the data, and who are they going to be used for? (AE5)

One participant argued that PROMs have an important role in assessing value for money.

So how then does the Commonwealth know and the states know that they’re getting value for money? Well the only way they know that is by measuring PROs, or measuring outcomes and PROMs being part of that and PREMs being part of that. (J8)

### Engagement with stakeholders

The Commission is seen as having two potential roles in engagement. First, the Commission could act as a stimulus or catalyst for change throughout the healthcare sector, to increase interest and engagement in the implementation of PROMs. This would include articulating the rationale for the use of PROMs and their potential value for patients, clinicians and the broader health system. The second proposed role is in bringing together the diverse stakeholder groups with an interest in PROMs and coordinating the discourse at a national level.

Previous sections of this report have identified the healthy scepticism that exists amongst many clinicians and influential stakeholders as well as the challenges organisations face when confronted with disruptive change. There is a role for the Commission in presenting the case for change for the implementation of PROMs. There was a strong desire amongst participants from states and territories to understand why PROMs should be used and how they might add value.

I think if the Commission had some evidence to show that there were some PROMs out there that were very helpful in helping units or sections, or divisions, or whatever; however that is broken down, that what they’re doing is helpful, or isn’t it helpful? That would be great. So I think one of the reasons that they might not be picked up as much as they can is that there isn’t anybody out there really, in the kind of public domain saying that these are helpful and this is how to use that information to help drive what care you’re giving and how you’re giving that care within your health service. (J10)

Not so much the details of how to implement PROMs, but more the ‘why should an organisation do it’, and if one does sign up to it, how that information can be used. More at a framework or principle level, rather than saying here is a prescriptive set of instructions; that should a hospital choose to collect PROMs, here’s what they do. I don’t think that’s the level that the Commission needs to go into… It’s more like a minimum standard for comprehensively assessing patient reported outcomes, I guess. (J11)

I think there are definitely lots of ways it can be done, I don’t think that we’re anywhere near a healthcare system that can do that as yet, but I think consultations need to be held broadly, and so I think broadly is the key for this… But I do think at least in the initial stages, having that broad consultation with people gathering ideas, even if it is to say from the various jurisdictions, bring along some case studies on what’s currently happening, and they’re bringing along some that’s worked well, and some that haven’t worked so well, how is that happening, what does it look like, even if you’re comparing those across jurisdictions as a start. And then maybe some jurisdictions who aren't even up to that stage as yet, and that’s absolutely fine, because once again it’s that leveraging off what other people have done so that you can fast track your, I suppose, design process or implementation around outcome measurements, and that we can all move towards the same starting point. Because, again, unless we’re starting conversations around this everyone will just do what has been mandated to them by their state government, or jurisdictional body, so, I do think that would be really important. (J12)

Participants saw the Commission as a highly reputable and influential organisation and thought that this positioned it well to demonstrate how PROMs can add value from the perspective of the patient, clinician and broader health system. Other advocacy-type roles might be raising awareness about PROMs, taking an educative role within the health sector, disseminating evidence about the benefits and limitations of PROMs and/or showcasing the application of PROMs within the Australian context.

I think that would be great to learn from what’s already working and working well. And using PROMs in routine practice and being able to show that link for collecting, you know, patient reported problems in routine practice and using them for quality improvement… we’ve got examples of how that works well. I think the Commission could be promoting what happens in Australia currently… (AE1)

Several participants referred to the work the Commission had previously completed on the economic evaluation of clinical quality registries. This assessed the cost-effectiveness of five Australian clinical quality registries and demonstrated that these registries have delivered significant value for money when correctly implemented and sufficiently mature. 32

We need to show examples of where measuring PROMs actually results in an improvement in value for the patient, does it reduce costs? I don’t have any of that data available, and, I think, we need to be able to show data that shows the value of investing and measuring PROMs, so similar to the economic analysis of the registries, I think, that was a really powerful piece of work, maybe something similar for PROMs, does actually measuring PROMs, is there a benefit in terms of saving money down the track, that sort of stuff, I think that would be a very valuable piece of work. (J5)

I think it’s the clear articulation of the potential benefits and the limitations of the benefits. Because I think there is a lot of thought that this is going to be the be all and end all, and just to be really clear that yes, it is a powerful tool, but it’s a powerful tool for doing different things, and if you want to do the different things, what you need to be careful of and what you need to pay attention to; and that it’s not going to do everything for everyone. (J7)

The national profile of the Commission meant it was well-placed to showcase the application of PROMs, providing a stimulus for change. The challenge of behaviour change around PROMs has been comprehensively addressed in Section 3.3. The key message from interview participants was that the Commission can take a national leadership role by presenting the rationale for the use of PROMs.

I think first of all you need to showcase the application, because you need to be able to influence people to get them to recognise that there is a role for PROMs and that’s influencing people at multiple levels for the service delivery side but also the funding policy makers side... because I think if people don’t first of all understand what PROMs are, how they’re important and then how people are applying them, they won’t be in the right mindset to consider whether or not they should be doing it themselves. (J8)

Where I think we need to be absolutely clear is that where we are going is guided by evidence. I think the Commission has put a lot of information out there about evidence, so that's what we'll be guided by I think as being standard. (J9)

Be the catalyst more than the director. That’s what I would suggest to the Commission… (J7)

The second role for the Commission in ‘engagement’ relates to its capacity to generate buy-in through working with key stakeholder groups. The Commission has the ability to coordinate its activities with other state and territory jurisdictions. It was perceived to have the necessary gravitas to engage with professional associations and medical colleges. The Commission has a track record of ensuring clinicians are consulted and would be able to identify and engage with organisations already collecting PRO data.

But the clinicians, I don’t think they are really there right now, and to force it on them I think is a bad idea. I think it’s better to try to implement, try to improve, help them to see that this is something that they really can use in their work. (IE4)

Starting small is incredibly important in building on successes and showing people how this is not an exercise. This is not more work for you but this is actually a way to help you be more efficient and do your work more effectively and understand your patients more quickly. (IE6)

One international expert referred to the sensitivities that may be required when setting standards, referring particularly to health insurers and private healthcare providers. The importance of engaging those already working in the PROMs area was a recurring theme throughout the interviews. The Commission was seen as an appropriate body to navigate a path through these sensitivities and engage diverse stakeholders.

Whether the Commission could act as that – it's more of an informed focus for the experiences, as you put it, it's not like you’re starting from zero [where] nobody’s doing anything. Different people are doing different things and different organisations are doing different things, it's how you marshal that experience because it will be valuable. (IE5)

I think what has proven to be most unifying and most motivating has been just getting the right people in the room talking from across the country and starting to have a conversation. I have really kept my expectations and my hopes deliberately slim but I have been pleasantly surprised by what we’re finding and how we are able to move ahead and what’s really useful is to find some champions in which it really, really works. (IE6)

Ensure that the framework is designed in such a way to not make those places that have already have their own systems up and running, their own programs up and running, to demolish those and have to start again, that would be a real momentum killer. (IE7)

### Guidance in implementation

A variety of comments were provided about the Commission’s role in providing ‘guidance’ or support for implementation. This was most frequently expressed as a need for guidance about a national standardised approach, particularly how PROMs align or integrate with national quality and safety standards. There were also frequent references to the importance of the Commission collating and disseminating evidence relating to the use of PROMs.

I think development of evidence, development of a collaborative approach, development of standards, development of consistent approaches, consistent questions, and generic questions. I think that is a very important role the Commission has played. ...And I think the other thing is in the future, the Commission is responsible for setting accreditation standards and clinical care standards. (J9)

Guidance is needed about the application of PROMs across all settings, how to identify conditions and pre-requisites for the collection of PROs as well as the available tools and how to use them. There is a tension between the use of generic and condition specific measures. One participant referred to this as finding ‘the common thread’ that can work across all initiatives, whether this is an agreed minimum dataset or PROM.

Say an individual hospital wants to start collecting more information, PROMs type information, where do they go to find out everything from the basics, from what instruments to use, which ones have been tested, how to do it technically, how the administration of it should work and so on? If there isn’t a single place to do that then there should be really. (IE5)

That might be where there’s a space for the Commission. Providing some guidance on best practice in use of those things as well and how to integrate that in different levels, different processes and guidelines. Obviously the Commission having that clear mandate for guidelines and standards. (J7)

Within Australia, health service providers require support not only in the development of appropriate outcomes frameworks but also in the application of these frameworks. One suggestion included the development of a handbook about implementing PROMs similar to the one developed by the Commission for clinical registries. Information about barriers to and enablers of PROMs collection would be useful. Several state and territory participants discussed the need for guidance with the interpretation of the data generated by PROMs, how to interpret results and how the data can be used by organisations for quality improvement. The importance of ensuring that once data are collected they are used for something meaningful was a recurring theme.

One of the Commission’s roles is coming up with measures and things, and I think there’s a risk that they will come up with a tool, but that they won’t come up with the guidance around using the tool well and that's something that we saw with the patient experience side of things, it was very much, here is the tool, and we don’t want to discuss the methodology of collection... So I think there’s more than just coming up with the measure, it’s kind of, there needs to be guidance around how to use that appropriately as well. (J7)

Perhaps developing a handbook… on implementing PROMs, a reference source that people can go to where you talk about things like ethics, technology, those sorts of things. I found the Commission’s handbook on registries fantastic; it really helped us when we were setting things up. I think, just being a voice for promoting this across the country. (J5)

The Commission might take on a ‘clearinghouse’ role and act as a point of reference for stakeholders who want to learn more about using PROMs for safety and quality improvement. The example of the Mapi Research Trust, which provides a clinical outcome assessment portal, was cited.

It could be a clearinghouse and a body facilitating exchanges between states so that the states as a collective come with the best tools, because they’ve not been very successful so far creating tools for everyone. (J7)

There are lots of methodological and logistical issues that they have not maybe got their heads around in some places. And I guess that’s an area to look at moving forward, is that guidance… but we also need to know a bit, whatever people are going to use it’s going to be like relevant to their context and to their population. (J2)

The Commission’s *Australian Atlas of Healthcare Variation*33 was mentioned by several participants as a potential mechanism that could be copied or adapted in some way to provide guidance for states and territories in the implementation of PROMs. There was interest in how PROMs could be used to improve health service providers’ understanding of clinical variation.

I don’t know what the IT capability would be like, it might be independent IT platforms which could be informed by something central and then similar to the Atlas they produced where you would be able to start to get an understanding of the measures, PROMs as they vary region-by-region, you know, to give more of a comprehensive snapshot of the activity that’s going on. (J4)

I guess that the next part for me would be around the Atlas of Variation. So we’ve got really good data around where there is variation and I really think that states should be using PROMs to help identify some of those issues around why there’s variation, because the Atlas really tells us that there is variation and I think that we could potentially use PROMs as a way of looking into that variation a bit more… So there may be ways that the Commission can actually promote PROMs and the use of PROMs in line with the Atlas… there isn’t anybody out there really, in the kind of public domain saying that these are helpful and this is how to use that information to help drive what care you’ve giving and how you’re giving that care within your health service. So if they could, I guess in a way, validate that some of these are really helpful - and put those out into the public domain you may find that other areas are happy to pick up on it because they see there is value add, and it’s been validated, and that might be a role for the Commission. The work that comes out of the Commission is quite often regarded very highly. (J10)

### Facilitation of networks

The Commission is also seen to have a vital role in facilitating networks to support development, implementation and evaluation of PROMs in the health sector. This includes advocacy for infrastructure and research funds to advance PRO initiatives across Australia.

This facilitation might focus on strengthening linkages between states and territories, supporting the development of clinical networks and/or facilitating data brokerage and benchmarking. Data brokerage was explained more as facilitating the links between states and territories; this could be for benchmarking purposes or to more effectively monitor outcomes for patients who live close to state and territory borders and may move between different hospital facilities in two different jurisdictions.

The possibility of benchmarking is limited if there is no coordination amongst jurisdictions about the instruments and methods used to collect PROs. The plethora of instruments available was reported as a barrier to a systematic approach to benchmarking. The Commission was perceived to have a role in driving states and territories and healthcare providers towards convergence in best practice.

It feels like now is the time for both national authorities and even international bodies such as the OECD to start doing some work and trying to achieve consistency and work in this area to try and bring some standardisation to the questions asked, clearly there are problems of comparability… (IE7)

But there are some really good examples of where that’s happening and working well. And it’d be good to look at what are some common elements across those programs that are successful and be able to replicate them. (AE1)

I think to me then ideally there’d be some way of coordinating with the states too, so for the Commission to then understand what the different states are doing and maybe working to share information from what the different states are doing or to provide academic forums where people who work in PROMs get together and share – that sort of learning and facilitating, whether there’s ability to have a website dedicated to PROMs information or consolidating PROMs related information together. (AE2)

I guess the Commission is about supporting best practice across the country, especially for public services. So I guess it’s about – the thing like benchmarking comes in when you’re able to collect things for multiple services, whereas, if you’re just a doctor working in a private practice and you administer your own PROMs, you get a sense of things over time, you don’t necessarily get a sense of your benchmarks…. benchmarking has been shown to improve overall outcomes over time. (AE2)

Participants discussed the usefulness of pilot projects as a starting point for bringing stakeholders together. The Commission could facilitate implementation research to build on the lessons from successful PRO pilot projects.

I think you have to start with pilot projects, so I don’t think it’s a good idea to start with the top down. I mean maybe something that the Commission can do is to get examples from people who are actually currently doing things and seeing and learning from those, and show…here’s an example of where PROMs were used and they were on the balance better than not having PROMs…There needs to be some implementation research done so that the evidence collected by people doing pilots and so forth is collected in a scientifically robust way, and, importantly, is reported…I don’t know if the Commission is in a position to provide some assistance with that sort of thing…in ensuring that the people who are conducting successful pilots are given some support in writing those up and reporting them and sharing them…Facilitating connections and communication and sharing of lessons learnt, what worked and what didn’t work. (AE5)

International experience has demonstrated the usefulness of working with healthcare organisations to facilitate the selection of PROMs, determine the timing of measurement, and identify the appropriate measurement system and how the data is reported back to the organisation.

What I often say to doctors that besides discussing the results of the MRI or the blood results, it should be normal to also look at differences in the PROMs measures … they need to get into making it a normal aspect of care which should also be discussed and which is just as important as the blood results. So, it is definitely a cultural change for doctors as well. (IE9)

The Commission potentially has a role in advocating for infrastructure support. The effective implementation of PROMs requires resources and without “overarching infrastructure support” most healthcare providers struggle to see how to incorporate PROMs into existing clinical care processes and information management systems. References to infrastructure were not just about funding but giving healthcare providers the resources to integrate PROMs into their routine work and existing patient care processes. The Commission could have a role in either developing infrastructure around PROMs or influencing others to do it.

…I think of the infrastructure in terms of giving them the time, the resources to build that into their routine work. (IE7)

The example of ICHOM was raised in the context of it providing a model for collaborating around the implementation of PROMs.

One thing I took from ICHOM is you work with the willing. So, if there are people that are willing and busting to have a go at this, for them to be supported in that way, to work with other like-minded people and to have them potentially behind it because it will require effort...if you think PROMs are a good thing and you want them to work then we need to get them wins, don’t we? And that we learn from it (J2)

…a degree of support for implementation … to actually collect the information and that kind of thing would be the early stages for me. (J3)

The Commission may have a role in facilitating access to research funding streams. This could come from various sources such as the NHMRC or the Commission itself. The importance of investment in the implementation of PROMs and building the evidence base was a consistent message.

National funding bodies like the NHMRC really need to rethink their strategies as well about how they distribute funding, very little goes to health services research, because we try to put grants to these national bodies knowing that over 50% of basic research - a huge chunk of funding goes to basic research, and very little goes to this type of work that we’re doing. But if there could be a dedicated pot of money that could be reserved for this type of health service research grant, or whatever you want to call it, and I don’t know if the Commission could have a voice in that respect, I think, that’s a really important priority for the future. Because at the moment, we try and do all of this stuff just whenever we’ve got a bit of spare time, but it’s really hard when you haven’t got enough dedicated health service researchers to get the data out there. (J5)

Well, you could help fund some of it. Everybody wants money. Well, I think the Commission has – you fund things and that’s great, we love funding. (J6)

I don’t think necessarily it would be about the Commission collecting the data or anything like that, but I think it could be about academic forums, where people who collect PROMs in relation to certain things can get together and compare their data or their findings. But it can certainly be about also providing some investments for registries or those that are working with those sorts of PROMs, providing some national investment and then providing opportunities for that information to be shared generally as well as between the sciences. (AE2)

International experts perceived that Australia had much to contribute in the arena of PROMs to research translation.

There doesn’t seem to be much evidence at the moment that they believe PROMs could lead to system improvement and so I think Australia could contribute at an international level to fill in that gap by focusing from the very outset on how the data can be applied because it seems that if you simply collect it and publish it not a lot seems to happen. (IE7)

The Commission could have a role in facilitating conferences and workshops which would allow various stakeholders to share their experiences. These were seen as a valuable opportunity to promote particular models or outcome measures and reduce duplication of effort. The value of bringing people together was identified by several participants.

If the Commission were to set up a program of workshops and conferences over a couple of years to really give people who are interested a platform to share their experiences, that might then form the basis of knowing whether or not there’s enough knowledge, collective knowledge and experience to combine into guidelines. (AE5)

And then I think that they could play a role in ongoing workshops after that, about best practice. If you want to set up PROMs this is the way to do it and once they start collecting that sort of – someone, somebody needs to have an overview of all of this and I guess the Commission is in a pretty good position to do that, and once there was emerging some common understanding of what works in what circumstances and why and what doesn’t work, then you might start to get an idea of what an over-arching program, national program might look like… (AE5)

Iwent to a patient experience symposium …a couple of weeks ago… there was a bit of emphasis and a few presentations about PROMs. And one of the best parts of that symposium was meeting with the leads from all the other jurisdictions that attended who were the leads on patient experience on the patient-reported matters. Most of them look after the patient experience surveys and we could see from meeting with each other that the states are all at very different levels and different journeys with PROMs. (J2)

One jurisdictional participant best summed up how the Commission can contribute to the implementation of patient reported outcomes in Australia through its policy leadership, engagement with stakeholders, guidance in implementation and facilitation of networks, resulting in system-wide practice change and quality improvement.

I think to me what the Commission does really well, is standardise and converge towards better practice. I think that for me is what I think the Commission does extremely well. Standardisation, convergence towards best practice, is where I think the Commission can really play a big part. (J9)

# Discussion

This discussion chapter has two main sections. In the first, the discussion focuses around the six principles for the design of PROMs programs presented to and endorsed by the Commission’s Board in April 2017.8 This is an opportunity to reflect on these principles in the light of new lessons from the interviews.

In the second section of this chapter, the discussion focuses on options for the Commission’s role, with recommendations informed by the interviews as well as earlier stages of this project.

## Principles for PROMs programs

The principles below were developed in response to the findings of earlier stages of this project: the environmental scan 1 and the literature review. 2 They also align with the findings of a more recent review. 27 In the next sections we draw on data from the interviews and some relevant, recent publications and summarise this new information around the principles.

### Embed in policy

This principle acknowledges that PROMs are not an end in themselves, but a means to achieving policy objectives. They are tools which can serve broader safety and quality goals.

Stakeholders agreed that PROMs initiatives would need to be backed by policy commitment and continuity if they were to have any chance of a positive impact on quality and safety. They

nominated person-centred care and value-based health care as the two dominant policy directions in health care at this time. PROMs are seen as integral to both. It seems self-evident that efforts to reshape clinical care around patients’ values and needs should involve systematically collecting information from patients about their experiences and outcomes. Perhaps less obvious, but no less important, is the need to incorporate patient perspectives in any assessment of the ‘value’ of health care for the purposes of performance measurement or reimbursement.

Interviewees tended to place more emphasis on person or patient-centred care as a driver of PROMs initiatives. They believed that PROMs could serve this policy direction in two main ways: by providing information to aid shared decision making and informed consent; and by providing input into safety and quality improvement efforts. In the clinical setting, the use of a PROM can help focus discussion on the patient’s concerns and priorities. Clinical measures cannot provide all the necessary information to judge the patient’s health status or the outcomes of treatment. PROMs complement the information already available in many clinical registries and other data collections.

To have a meaningful role in patient-centred care, PROMs need to be relevant to patients. Consumers need to be able to see why they are being asked these questions, and they also need the data fed back to them in a form that can be easily understood. They may wish to use this information to track their own progress, to report their health status in relation to their goals, to shape their expectations about the outcomes of a treatment, and to make informed choices between treatments or providers.

Consumers will be more likely to complete PROMs if their doctors encourage them to do so. Doctors are more likely to engage with PROMs if the collection method is efficient and the data can be used immediately to guide care. Clinicians may also be interested in using aggregated PROMs data for research purposes such as evaluating innovations in care or comparing the effectiveness of alternative treatments. Several interviewees believed that clinicians would be ‘intrinsically motivated’ to collect high-quality PROMs data and would ‘engage creatively’ with the data if given the opportunity.

Most of the interviewees placed less emphasis on value-based health care as a driver for PROMs adoption and use in Australia. Nevertheless, there was interest in using PROMs in ways that could contribute to greater efficiencies in the health system; for example, to understand the health gain from particular treatments and thus to steer clinicians and consumers towards more effective options. The hope is that inclusion of PROMs in comparative effectiveness studies and evaluations of quality improvement interventions could lead to both better outcomes and reduced costs.

Value-based care has been proposed as a way to refocus the health system on outcomes that matter most to patients, as well as to clinicians and funders. At this stage only a minority of Australian and international interviewees are strong advocates for using PROMs in calculating the value of health care. There was a sense that this country is not yet ready to use PROMs in performance measurement or as a component of reimbursement formulae. There is, as yet, little convincing evidence of effectiveness for these uses of PROMs. However, several interviewees acknowledged that it will continue to be necessary to find ways to direct healthcare budgets to where they will have the most beneficial impact. Patient perspectives should be taken into account in those considerations.

### Make objectives explicit

This principle requires any PROMs program to have objectives that are explicitly defined in relation to the policies that guide it. It also requires articulating the mechanisms by which those objectives will be realised through the program.

#### Clarity of purpose

International experts strongly advised that the starting point for a PROMs initiative must be a clearly stated, mutually agreed purpose for the collection. It is vital to consult with stakeholders around what information to collect and how it will be used. Without a clear purpose, it will not be possible to define and measure the expected impacts of the initiative. If stakeholders are not able to see meaningful benefits, it will be difficult to sustain the necessary support from clinicians, consumers and those providing resources for the collection.

Australian stakeholders have very clear ideas about how they would like PROMs to be used. First and foremost, they believe that PROMs can and should be used to guide conversations around shared decision making and informed consent during the clinical encounter. These conversations are at the heart of patient-centred care 20. Patients are very interested in other patients’ perspectives on their treatment outcomes and will use this information to help answer their key question, ‘What are my chances?’

There is also considerable interest in using aggregated PROMs data to explore unexplained variations in treatment and outcomes, and to identify high- and low-value procedures. Benchmarking against best-practice standards will allow providers to target their quality improvement activities where they are most needed, to learn from better-performing organisations, and to demonstrate their successes and strengths.

Using PROMs at the system level is more controversial. Some international experts believe that providers will not collect PROMs without a financial incentive to do so; others argue that providers will voluntarily collect PROMs if they can see convincing evidence of benefits for quality and safety. In part, these different views arise from the structure of the various health systems and the ways in which health care is funded. In the highly regulated US healthcare market, providers must submit data in order to receive reimbursement. Currently most of the data relate to outputs; the value-based healthcare agenda is driven by a desire to move towards more meaningful data collections, based on outcomes including PROMs.

In Australia, the drivers are somewhat different. There is no appetite for mandatory PROMs collection. There is, however, some willingness to consider a level of national standardisation. For example, stakeholders who want to collect data from similar patients may see the advantages of using the same measures across jurisdictions, as long as there is some flexibility and freedom to adapt the collection for local needs. Movement towards a more systematic approach will require careful ground work to identify key stakeholders and negotiate shared understandings and upfront agreement on how the data will be used.

There are pockets of interest in using PROMs to inform payment models, although this mainly applies to NSW, where the use of PROMs is implicit in the *Leading Better Value Care Program.* Other states do not yet have the clinical buy-in, resources or infrastructure to support this use of PROMs. At this stage, any attempt to mandate the use of PROMs for the purposes of value-based payment is likely to be counterproductive.

#### Program logic

One way to articulate the mechanisms through which the objectives of PROMs may be realised is to develop a program logic (sometimes called a program theory). This evaluation technique was recently employed in two realist reviews of the literature on the impacts of PROMs.27 By reviewing the literature and consulting with consumers, clinicians and policy makers, the reviewers developed a taxonomy of the ideas and assumptions about: (1) how publicly reported aggregate PROMs data might lead to improved patient care; and (2) how PROMs used in the clinical consultation might support patients to raise their concerns and/or support clinicians to become more aware of, and willing to discuss, patients’ concerns. Logic models were developed for each of these questions.

Providers were seen as more likely to respond to performance data if the data were credible and provided in a timely and easily interpreted way, with information on the causes of poor care.27 External incentives or sanctions were also influential. Improved patient care was one possible outcome of reporting; however, there were other, less desirable possibilities such as ignoring the data or engaging in ‘gaming’. The mechanisms by which performance data might lead to outcomes were:

* Fear of losing market share
* Protection of professional reputation
* Desire to be as good or better than peers
* Intrinsic desire to provide high-quality care.27 p. 57

The logic model for PROMs in the care of individual patients consisted of a series of processes by which the use of PROMs might influence decision-making, treatment and health outcomes. These processes or mechanisms mainly pertained to communication between the consumer and the clinician, for example:

* The patient raising concerns during the consultation
* The clinician reviewing PROMs feedback
* The clinician discussing PROMs with other clinicians
* Actions taken to address concerns.

The program theories developed by Greenhalgh and colleagues 27 provide a rigorous starting point for developing similar logic models for PROMs initiatives in Australia.

### Make data accessible at multiple levels of the system

This principle refers to the three levels of use – micro, meso and macro – discussed above. Data collected at the first level can be used at all three levels, avoiding duplication of effort and maximising the value of the collection.

Stakeholders largely endorsed this concept of ‘collect once, use many times’ on the understanding that all uses would be agreed up front. There was some mistrust and suspicion that data collected ostensibly for one purpose, such as quality improvement, could eventually be used for other purposes, such as performance reporting and pricing. Any such ‘surprises’ should be avoided as they are likely to undermine stakeholder support for PROMs, compromising the quality of the data and its effective use.

PROMs are not seen as a stand-alone solution but are most useful when integrated with relevant clinical data. One of the major technical challenges, which has not yet been satisfactorily solved either in Australia or elsewhere, is linking PROMs collection with electronic health records. Australia is not alone in facing the challenge of linking PROMs with electronic health records and there is considerable effort currently to find a solution. It will be important to keep up with rapid developments in this field by examining the literature and maintaining contact with international and local researchers and software developers.

Resources and infrastructure will be needed in order to: collect the data accurately and quickly without disrupting work flow; provide individual patient data in real time to clinicians; aggregate and link the data with other data collections; and assist consumers, clinicians and healthcare organisations to make the best use of the data.

To gain and sustain stakeholder support, PROMs initiatives will need to be designed to meet clinicians’ wishes for rapid feedback and the capacity to track patients longitudinally. Clinicians and healthcare organisations will need information in a form that can be easily interpreted and translated into action. Different stakeholders will need access to the data for different purposes. For example, PROMs data might be used by a hospital or local health district to evaluate the impact of clinical guidelines, care pathways or other innovations in care processes; to prompt discussions around competency and training needs; or to compare outcomes against agreed best practice benchmarks or quality indicators.

One idea that came through very strongly in the interviews is that PROMs initiatives must ‘add value’. By this, interviewees meant that in design and implementation such initiatives must facilitate the use of data to improve quality, safety and efficiency at all levels of the system.

Several international experts from various countries pointed to the NHS England PROMs program as an example of an initiative that has largely failed to have the expected impacts on quality and safety. Although it has produced high quality datasets that can be used at the system level (for example, to guide purchasing of prostheses for hip or knee replacements), there has been relatively little change in consumer or clinician behaviour in relation to selecting hospitals or procedures. This was attributed to a perceived lack of consultation in the early stages of the program. The system was designed to allow universal (mandatory) participation and ease of collection, but there appeared to be little consideration of making the data easily and quickly accessible to clinicians and hospitals.

This approach can be contrasted with that of established Australian collections and some more recent initiatives which have high levels of voluntary participation and keen interest in using the data for quality and safety improvement. Good examples include the PCOC and ePPOC national collections hosted by the Australian Health Services Research Institute, the recent Agency for Clinical Innovation Patient-Reported Measures project in NSW, and the consultative approach to inclusion of PROMs into some clinical registries in the Netherlands.

### Base on the latest evidence

This principle acknowledges that although PROMs have been used in research (particularly clinical trials) for many years, their other potential uses are still at an early stage of development and there is a lack of evidence for some applications of PROMs. The literature review conducted at an earlier stage of this project found there is some evidence of benefits in the clinical encounter and for quality improvement uses of aggregated PROMs data but little evidence of system-level impacts 2.

Since that work was completed, the NHS National Institute for Health Research has released a review that comprehensively examined impacts of:

* Publicly or privately reported aggregated PROMs data
* PROMs as a tool to support patients in raising or sharing concerns with clinicians
* PROMs as a tool for raising clinicians’ awareness of patients’ concerns.

This work by Greenhalgh and colleagues 27, p. 228 concluded that there was a ‘paucity of evidence evaluating the use of PROMs as a tool to improve patients care’. PROMs appear to help patients to raise issues with their clinicians, but do not substantially change clinicians’ communication practices. In order to act upon PROMs, clinicians need timely feedback and easy access to data through electronic health records. Using the data for both individual care and organisation- or service-level quality improvement remains a challenge. Providers require more support on how to interpret the data, identify causes of problems, and integrate PROMs with broader performance data to assess and improve their performance.27

Because there was so little research into feedback of aggregated PROMs to providers, the reviewers also drew on evidence from interventions with similar program theories and discussions with consumers, clinicians and policy makers. Their conclusions are therefore influenced to some extent by the specific experience of the UK national PROMs program.

The experts interviewed for the current study readily acknowledged the limited evidence base for these broader uses of PROMs, beyond the research sphere. Several experts emphasised the need to continue building the evidence base by building in formative and summative evaluation into any new PROMs initiatives. Ideally this would be guided by some kind of program theory or logic model, as discussed above. A central repository of evaluation evidence – especially lessons about implementation – was seen as potentially useful.

There is relatively strong evidence around the psychometric properties of PROMs, particularly for well-known generic instruments. It will be important for new initiatives to draw on this established bank of knowledge to guide the selection of instruments. Project teams should include people with expertise in psychometrics. There is a need to educate clinicians about the science of psychometrics to inoculate them against the temptation to alter or adapt the tools or, worse still, to devise their own questions. If the resulting dataset is to be at all useful, the tools must be valid, reliable and sensitive to changes in health status (which presumably result from changes in care delivery). As discussed above, some standardisation of measures across units, organisations or even jurisdictions is desirable if the data are to be used for comparison and benchmarking against best practice. Where there is a choice of suitable tools or where clinicians are heavily committed to ‘legacy’ tools, some flexibility may be needed to accommodate local preferences and needs.

Evidence from national and state collections of quality and safety data could also help in deciding where to target PROMs initiatives. Ideally, initiatives will be implemented where there is most scope for improvement. For example, policy makers and program developers may wish to examine data around unexplained clinical variation to identify particular procedures or conditions that might benefit from the use of PROMs. In some conditions, such as chronic pain, patient perspectives are particularly informative and more ‘objective’ clinical measures are less so. Another way to prioritise PROMs initiatives, suggested by interviewees, might be to look at areas of greatest resource use, such as chronic and complex care, where there is potential to improve both efficiency and health outcomes.

### Support nationally and align with other national programs

This principle concerns the potential role for the Commission in establishing national coordination and/or support for the use of PROMs in Australia. There is considerable interest in PROMs and appears to be an appetite for information and guidance on how they can best be implemented within health services and jurisdictions. In providing national support, the Commission has opportunities to align PROMs with its other priorities, such as setting national standards for person-centred care, providing guidance for clinical quality registries, detecting unwarranted variation in clinical practice, and reducing the use of low-value interventions and procedures.

Interviewees confirmed that a level of national coordination and support for PROMs is warranted, and many stated that the Commission would be an appropriate organisation to take such a role. This role might include providing leadership on policy and standards; engaging with stakeholders (such as medical colleges, consumer groups and governments) to promote informed discussion; collating and disseminating information about instruments, implementation and evidence; and strengthening connections between PROMs initiatives, which may involve linking jurisdictions, supporting the development of clinical networks, or facilitating data brokerage and benchmarking. These points are discussed in the next section.

## Potential roles for the Commission

The primary role for the Commission is about policy leadership. However, the approach to achieving this has to be consultative and developmental and not a mandatory and ‘top down’ driven solution.

The benefit of policy leadership is that this will facilitate coordination of the ‘bottom up’ initiatives that are already in train. This increases the potential for standardisation, learning from the experiences of others and engaging various jurisdictions in a consistent policy direction. The experience of other countries is that without a strategic framework or agreement to guide development of PROMs, efforts may be scattered and transitory. This type of leadership role is best undertaken by a national agency that is respected and has existing mechanisms to work with all jurisdictions and inform policy development.

Several interviewees referred to the Commission’s previous work in developing guidelines for clinical registries and saw this providing a model that could be used to educate and guide future implementation strategies for PROMs. There is also potentially alignment of PROMs initiatives with the Commission’s National Safety and Quality Health Service Standards and associated accreditation practices.

The Commission might start by clarifying the objectives of a national framework and then identifying the overarching principles and policies to prioritise investment in PROMs. The framework might also describe what a core set of PROs would be and provide a starting point for discussion around a consistent set of measures that could be adopted by various entities. It was clear from the interviews that there is no consensus about the highest priority procedures or conditions for PROMs development. Therefore a useful starting point may be to identify areas of unexplained clinical variation where PROMs might best inform quality and safety improvement efforts. The Commission’s work on the Australian Atlas of Healthcare Variation demonstrates expertise in this area. There is currently high investment in the area of chronic and complex care and there was strong interest among interviewees in using PROMs in this context. Another useful way to target PROMs may be to consider where there is clinical appetite for their use.

The Commission’s role in engagement is two-fold. First, the Commission has an important role in providing a stimulus or catalyst for change throughout the healthcare sector increasing interest and engagement in the implementation of PROMs, such as the rationale for the use of PROMs and their potential value for patients, clinicians and the broader health system. Second, it is about engaging the diverse stakeholder groups that have an interest in PROs and coordinating the discourse at a national level.

The Commission has the capacity to engage in international PROMs developments through the OECD and collaborations such as ICHOM and PROMIS. Within Australia it has well-established links with all state and territory jurisdictions, clinical registries, medical and professional colleges and national data collections. These networks position the Commission to generate informed discussion around the uses of PROMs and facilitate shared understandings of how to progress at national level.

There is a need for transparent discussion about the resources required to realise the benefits of PROMs as well as the limitations of their use. The national profile of the Commission means it is well-placed to showcase the application of PROMs and provide a realistic assessment of what can be achieved.

Interviewees frequently referred to the importance of the Commission collating and disseminating evidence relating to the use of PROMs. One of the key principles for PROMs programs is to make objectives explicit and to articulate the logic of how PROMs activities link to expected program outcomes. This is another area where the Commission will lead the development of logic models for PROMs initiatives in Australia.

Within Australia, health service providers require support not only in the development of appropriate outcomes frameworks but also in the application of these frameworks. There is currently limited guidance for jurisdictions and organisations wishing to implement PROMs. This extends to not only instrument selection and implementation but technical solutions relating to electronic health records, privacy and sharing data across jurisdictional and organisational boundaries.

The Commission is also seen to have a vital role in facilitating networks to support development, implementation and evaluation of PROMs in the health sector. This includes advocacy for infrastructure and research funds to advance PRO initiatives across Australia. This facilitation might focus on strengthening linkages between states and territories, supporting the development of clinical networks and/or facilitating data brokerage and benchmarking. The possibility of benchmarking is limited if there is no coordination amongst jurisdictions about the instruments and methods used to collect PROs.

The Commission might also facilitate implementation research to build on the lessons from successful PRO pilot projects. Advocating for infrastructure, research grants and translation of research into practice are other roles that might be adopted. References to infrastructure were not just about funding but giving healthcare providers the resources to integrate PROMs into their routine work and existing patient care processes. The Commission could have a role in either developing infrastructure around PROMs or influencing others to do it.

In summary, the twin policy drivers of person-centred care and value based care are already generating considerable interest and activity in PROMs across Australia. This activity will remain scattered and most likely unsustainable without coordination and leadership. The Commission will contribute, on the behalf of the Commonwealth, states and territories, to the implementation of patient-reported outcome measurement in Australia through its policy leadership, engagement with stakeholders, guidance in implementation and facilitation of networks, with the goal of system-wide practice change and quality improvement.

### Recommendations

The following recommendations arise from the expert interviews. These are consistent with the evidence produced through the environmental scan and literature review which were earlier stages of this project.

It is recommended that the Commission:

1. Develops a national strategic framework for PROMs that identifies potential priorities for collaboration, principles to guide data collection and use and research translation.
2. Supports evidence-based approaches to the implementation of PROMs through promotion of ongoing research and evaluation and monitoring international developments.
3. Provides opportunities for interested stakeholders to meet and progress the PROMs agenda in relation to quality and safety.
4. Maintains a database of PROMs initiatives implemented in all states and territories to facilitate information sharing and reduce duplication of effort.
5. Investigates how technical barriers might be overcome to facilitate the use of PROMs, particularly in relation to use of the electronic health record.
6. Facilitates quality and safety improvements through supporting organisations to interpret and use PROMs data.

# References

|  |
| --- |
| 1. Thompson C, Sansoni J, Morris D, Capell J and Williams K (2016) Patient-reported outcome measures: an environmental scan of the Australian healthcare sector. Sydney: ACSQHC. |
| 1. Williams K, Sansoni J, Morris D, Grootemaat P and Thompson C (2016) Patient-reported outcome measures: Literature review. Sydney: ACSQHC. |
| 1. Food and Drug Administration (2009) Guidance for Industry – Patient-Reported Outcome Measures: Use in Medical Product Development to Support Labeling Claims. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Food and Drug Administration. |
| 1. Basch E (2014) New frontiers in patient-reported outcomes: adverse event reporting, comparative effectiveness, and quality assessment. Annual Review of Medicine. Vol. 65, pp.307-17 |
| 1. Weldring T and Smith SMS (2013) Patient-Reported Outcomes (PROs) and Patient-Reported Outcome Measures (PROMs). Health Service Insights. Vol. 6, pp. 61-68. |
| 1. Dawson J, Doll H, Fitzpatrick R, Jenkinson C, Carr AJ (2010) The routine use of patient reported outcome measures in healthcare settings. BMJ. Vol. 340, pp.c186. |
| 1. Black N (2013) Patient reported outcome measures could help transform healthcare. BMJ (Online). Vol. 346, pp.f167. |
| 1. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2017) Patient-reported Outcomes Measurement Project 2017, Board Meeting 29, Agenda Item 8.10. |
| 1. QSR International Pty Ltd (2015) NVivo qualitative data analysis software (Version 11). 2. Gale NK, Heath G, Cameron E, Rashid S and Redwood S (2013) Using the framework method for the analysis of qualitative data in multi-disciplinary health research. BMC Medical Research Methodology. Vol. 13, pp.117. |
| 1. Garrison LP Jr, Neumann PJ, Erickson P, Marshall D and Mullins CD (2007) Using real-world data for coverage and payment decisions: The ISPOR Real-World Data Task Force report. Value in Health. Vol. 10, No.5, pp.326-35. |
| 1. Schlesinger M, Grob R and Shaller D (2015) Using patient-reported information to improve clinical practice. Health Services Research. Vol. 50, Suppl. 2, pp.2116-54. |
| 1. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2011) Patient-centred care: Improving quality and safety through partnerships with patients and consumers. Sydney: ACSQHC. |
| 1. Porter ME (2010) What is value in health care? New England Journal of Medicine. Vol. 363, No.26, pp.2477-81. |
| 1. NSW Government (2017) Leading Better Value Care Program. Available at http://eih.health.nsw.gov.au/bvh/about/leading-better-value-care-program [31 July 2017]. |
| 1. [Koff E (2017) Value Based Health Care: An idea whose time has come. ICHOM Australasian Forum: Catalysing the Value Agenda. Available at https://ichom.app.box.com/s/w8tmvb7964uaxmgte85zif4rrnyjbenx [31 July 2017].](https://ichom.app.box.com/s/w8tmvb7964uaxmgte85zif4rrnyjbenx) |
| 1. [State of Victoria, Department of Health and Human Services (2016a) A review of hospital safety and quality assurance in Victoria – Discussion paper. Available at https://www2.health.vic.gov.au/hospitals-and-health-services/quality-safety-service/hospital-safety-and-quality-review [31 July 2017].](https://www2.health.vic.gov.au/hospitals-and-health-services/quality-safety-service/hospital-safety-and-quality-review) |
| 1. State of Victoria, Department of Health and Human Services (2016b) Collecting patient reported outcomes measures in Victoria. Consultation paper. Melbourne: Victoria State Government Department of Health and Human Services. |
| 1. Lipscomb J, Donaldson MS and Hiatt RA (2004) Cancer outcomes research and the arenas of application. Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs. Vol. 33, pp.1-7 2. Barry MJ and Edgman-Levitan S (2012) Shared decision making – the pinnacle of patient-centred care. New England Journal of Medicine. Vol. 366, No. 9, pp. 780-781. |
| 1. Devlin NJ and Appleby J (2010) Getting the most out of PROMs: Putting health outcomes at the heart of NHS decision-making. London: The King’s Fund. |
| 1. Eton DT, Beebe TJ, Hagen PT, et al (2014) Harmonizing and consolidating the measurement of patient-reported information at health care institutions: a position statement of the Mayo Clinic. Patient Related Outcome Measures. Vol. 5, pp.7-15. |
| 1. Cella D, Yount S, Rothrock N, Gershon R, Cook K, Reeve B, Ader D, Fries JF, Bruce B, Rose M; PROMIS Cooperative Group (2007) The Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS): Progress of an NIH roadmap cooperative group during its first two years. Medical Care. Vol. 45, No.5, Suppl.1, pp.S3-S11. |
| 1. Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N and Conde JG (2009) Research electronic data capture (REDCap)—a metadata driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. Journal of Biomedical Informatics. Vol. 42, pp. 377-381. |
| 1. Wysham NG, Wolf SP, Samsa G, Abernethy AP and LeBlanc TW (2017) Integration of electronic patient-reported outcomes into routine cancer care: an analysis of factors affecting data completeness. Clinical Cancer Informatics. DOI: 10.1200/CCI.16.00043 published online February 22, 2017. |
| 1. Currow DC, Allingham S, Yates P, Johnson C, Clark K and Eagar K (2015) Improving national hospice / palliative care service symptom outcomes systematically through point-of-care data collection, structured feedback and benchmarking. Journal of Supportive Care in Cancer, 23 (2): 307-315. |
| 1. Greenhalgh J, Dalkin S, Gooding K, Gibbons E, Wright J, Meads D, Black N, Valderas JM and Pawson R (2017) Functionality and feedback: a realist synthesis of the collation, interpretation and utilisation of patient-reported outcome measures data to improve patient care. Health Services and Delivery Research. Vol. 5, No. 2. DOI: 10.3310/HSDR05020 |
| 1. Locklear T, DeBar LL, Willig J and Rundell S (2017) Case studies from the clinic: initiating and implementing patient-reported outcome measures. eGEMs (Generating Evidence & Methods to improve patient outcomes). Vol. 5, No. 1, Article 7. |
| 1. Wolpert M (2014) Uses and abuses of patient reported outcome measures (PROMs): Potential iatrogenic impact of PROMs implementation and how it can be mitigated. Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research. Vol. 41, No.2, pp.141-5. |
| 1. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2014) Framework for Australian clinical quality registries. Sydney: ACSQHC. |
| 1. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2012) National Safety and Quality Health Service Standards (September 2012). Sydney: ACSQHC. |
| 1. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2016) Economic evaluation of clinical quality registries: Final report. Sydney: ACSQHC. |
| 1. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2015) The first Australian Atlas of Healthcare Variation. Sydney: ACSQHC. |

Appendix Interview schedule for state and territory government participants

This interview is in two parts. The first part asks about the situation in your jurisdiction with regard to current and planned activity related to PROMs. The second part asks about what you believe an appropriate role for the Commission would be to support or catalyse the use of PROMs in your jurisdiction and elsewhere in Australia.

**Part 1: Your jurisdiction**

1. Does [your jurisdiction] have a formal position or policy on PROMs?
2. What is the unofficial feeling about PROMs within your jurisdiction, whether in the department or among stakeholders? (This will not be attributed back to you or your jurisdiction)
3. What are the drivers for the use of PROMs in [your jurisdiction]? (prompt: e.g., the National Safety and Quality Health Service Standards)
4. How are PROMs being used currently and in what contexts (and at what scale)?
5. Have any positive or negative impacts been demonstrated? (prompts: for patients, for providers, for the health system)
6. Which stakeholders are most likely to influence PROMs implementation in [your jurisdiction]? (prompt: e.g., clinical registries often led by professional groups or research groups)
7. Do you have a sense of how engaged those stakeholders are with the idea of PROMs?
8. What do you think their concerns and information needs might be? (prompts: form/type of information, risk adjustment, concerns about using PROMs as a performance management tool for individual providers, beliefs about validity of PROMs, costs versus benefits)
9. How do you see PROMs being used in the future in [your jurisdiction] and what benefits for healthcare quality do you hope this will bring?
10. What are the key challenges and risks? (prompts: selecting measures; data collection infrastructure; consumer participation; provider buy-in; relevance and adaptability to local systems)

**Part 2: The role of the Commission regarding PROMs**

1. What do you think a national organisation such as the Commission should do to support PROMs uptake, implementation and use in Australia? (Prompts: producing a National PROMs strategy or framework; facilitating forums for sharing best practice; promoting a standardised set of ‘Core PROMs’ for consistent collection all over Australia; developing a supporting infrastructure …)
2. When it comes to the Commission’s future role, what do you see as the ideal balance between creating national standardisation of PROMs instruments, collection and use and the scope for local innovation and adaptation to the needs of [your jurisdiction]?
3. Ideally, what guidance and/or practical support would be available at a national level to facilitate your jurisdiction’s current and planned future use of PROMs?
4. What does your jurisdiction consider to be the priority (conditions/processes) for the use of PROMs?

Appendix Interview schedule for international experts

1. Is there a national policy or framework to guide PROMs collection in [your country]?
2. What are the drivers for the use of PROMs in [your country]? (prompt: are there policy principles relating to health differentials/health inequalities; driving more patient-centred health care or personal control by patients through the use of people-centred metrics; what about the role of PROMs in health technology assessment; are there principles relating to health data governance etc.?)
3. What parts of the health system collect PROMs? Is collection voluntary or mandatory?
4. How are responsibilities and roles for PROMs uptake, implementation and use shared between national and local/state/provincial agencies? How is this working and what would you change in an ideal world?
5. What are the major mechanisms for PROMs collection? (prompt: generic vs condition or disease specific measures; timing and circumstances of collection; infrastructure for data collection)
6. How well is this approach to data collection and analysis working, and what would you change if you could?
7. What have been the barriers to implementation and how have you overcome these?
8. An important principle in PROMs is ‘collect the data once, use many times’. But different users have different needs. How can these be balanced in practice?
9. How are PROMs data reported? (prompts: has real-time reporting during the clinical encounter been achieved?)
10. What is your approach to risk adjustment? How acceptable has this been to stakeholders? What issues still need to be resolved?
11. What are the main ways in which PROMs data are used now? What future uses for PROMs data collections are envisaged?
12. Are there any links between PROMs and payments mechanisms or for funding allocations to promote QI and patient-centred care? (prompt: investigate if/how PROMs might be used to incentivise service improvements)
13. Is there evidence that PROMs collection has driven any useful changes in safety and quality improvement in [your country]?
14. What are the risks of PROMs? Have there been any unexpected consequences?
15. Is there any international agreement on how to define and measure ‘success’ of PROMs initiatives? How would you define ‘success’? (prompt: explore experience/capacity for inter-regional/jurisdictional comparisons as well as international comparisons using PROMs)
16. The Commission is seeking to define its role in relation to PROMs. Currently, PROMs use here is patchy but there is considerable interest and there is an opportunity to develop a national strategy or framework. If you were in this situation, knowing what you do now about the experiences in your country, what would you do to support and promote PROMs? What would be the first and second things you would do? (prompts: focus on the measures themselves, getting them consistent; focus on scaling up and sharing local initiatives; focus on infrastructure; focus on ‘selling’ PROMs as a part of a wider value-based healthcare movement)
17. How do PROMs fit into wider policy initiatives? What other changes are needed in the system to facilitate their optimal uptake and use? What other policy imperatives need to be aligned?



Level 5, 255 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000  
GPO Box 5480, Sydney NSW 2001

Phone: (02) 9126 3600   
Fax: (02) 9126 3613

Email: mail@safetyandquality.gov.au   
Website: www.safetyandquality.gov.au